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TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 22, 2015, 9:00 A M
CLOVI S, CALI FORNI A

PROCEEDI NGS

JUDGE CLIFTON: Let's go on record. | don't
mean to be that close. This record is being nmade on
Sept enber 22nd, 2015. It's a Tuesday and we're in
Clovis, California. M nane is Jill difton. I'ma
United States Admi nistrative Law Judge. | work for the
United States Departnent of Agriculture. It is ny job
at this hearing to preside over the taking in of
evidence. There are two kinds of evidence, testinony
and exhibits. Once | have certified the record that has
identify what the evidence is that we took in,
identify the transcript, identify any corrections that
have been submtted and accepted, identify the exhibits,
then ny work is done.

The Secretary of Agriculture has assisted
t hroughout this entire process by those people who work
for the United States Departnment of Agriculture,
Agricultural Marketing Service. In a nonment |'m going
to have the representatives of the United States
Departnent of Agriculture identify thensel ves, and at
that point | would also |ike the proponents and

opponents who have submtted-in-witing positions on
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California mlk and whether it should be governed by a
federal regul ation agency, | would like themto identify
t hensel ves.

At that point |I'mnot asking for any of your
prelimnary issues, which I will then ask for at a later
noment in the hearing. Wen |I'masking you to identify
yourselves | would like you actually to cone forward to
the podiumthat's in front of me so that you are facing
the group. And I would like you to state your nane and
spell your nane, | would |like you to say what your job
is and what your connection to this hearing is. The
docket nunber for this case, and this case is on file
wth the hearing clerk in the United States Departnent
of Agriculture, is AQ that stands for agreenents and
t he orders, docket nunber 15-0071. And the case caption
is "Inre,"” nmeaning regarding, "mlk in California."

| have a nunber of announcenents to nake, but
|"mgoing to wait until after we've nade the
introductions for those. | would Iike to start by just
stating what this public hearing is for. This public
hearing is being held to consider and take evi dence on
t he proposed establishnment of a federal m |k marketing
order to regulate the handling of mlk in California.
The proposed narketing area would incorporate the entire

state of California. United States Departnent of
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Agriculture received four proposals frominterested
parties, sone that include certain mlk pricing and
pooling provisions not found in current federal mlk
orders.

The proposal s incorporate the sane dairy
product classification system used throughout the
federal m |k marketing order system Additional
features woul d recognize California quota prem um and
fluid mlk fortification values. This hearing w ||
consi der the four proposals as contained in the federal
regi stered hearing notice published on August 6th,
2015.

Now, be m ndful of two things as you speak.
One is the court reporter needs to understand what you
are saying, so if you are using the word |ike pooling,
you m ght pause and say that's P-OOL-1-NG Not only
the court reporter needs to hear you, but so do the
people listening just to the audio portion of this at a
conputer who don't have the benefit of seeing you
articulate. So take your tinme, spell your name and
other terns that m ght be confusing. |If you w sh you
mght -- for exanple, if you are tal king about C ass |
m |k you m ght say whether you nean the one to be a
Roman nuneral | as it mght be found in the federal

systemor an Arabic one as it mght be found in the
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California system

So at this point | would |like those peopl e,
beginning with M. Francis, to cone forward and face you
and identify thenselves. First, those who work for the
United States Departnent of Agriculture in the
agricultural marketing service, and then follow ng those
peopl e those who work for the United States Departnent
of Agriculture, Ofice of the General Counsel. Those
are the lawers. M. Francis.

MR. FRANCI S: Thank you, Judge difton. Good
nor ni ng, everyone. Welconme to today's session of the
public hearing. USDA is holding this hearing to gather
evidence in the formof testinony and exhibits, and we
t hank you for your interest and participation in this
process. And we | ook forward to hearing fromyou to
better understand the California dairy industry
t hr oughout this process.

So ny nane is WlliamFrancis. |1'ma dairy
product marketing specialist with the Agricultural
Mar keting Service of USDA and I'll invite ny AMS
col | eagues to cone forward and be recogni zed, foll owed
by the O fice of the General Counsel.

M5. MAY: Good norning, |'mLaurel May. |'m
the marketing specialist with the AMS dairy prograns.

M5. TAYLOR  Good norning, |'mErin Taylor,

10
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al so a marketing specialist in order fornulation
pr ogr ans.

M5. FRISIUS: Good norning, |I'm Meredith
Frisius. F-RI1-S1-US And I'malso a dairy marketing
product speciali st.

MS. ELLIOIT: Good norning, ny name is Panel a
Elliott, E-L-L-1-O-T-T. |I'ma dairy market -- dairy
mar keting specialist with the AMS USDA

MS. STEENECK: Hello, nmy nanme i s Ananda
Steeneck, S-T-E-E-N-E-C-K, and |'m an agricul tural
econonmi st with the Ag Marketing Service.

M5. WARREN: Good norning, |'mLorie,

L-ORI1-E Warren, WA-RREN And |I'mchief of the
mar ket information branch of AMS USDA dairy progranms and
| will probably say MB a lot, that's Market Information
Branch.

M5. RAGHUNATHAN: Good norning, |'m Uthra
Raghunathan. 1'Il go slow. It's UT-HRA M |ast
nanme is RAAGHUNAT-HAN And |I'man econom st
with the USDA AMS dairy prograns.

MR, POLLOCK: Good norning, ny nanme is WIIliam
Poll ock. |I'man agricultural econom st with Federal
Order 33 and I'mon detail with AVS dairy program for
t hi s heari ng.

MR, SCHAEFER: Hell o, Henry Schaefer,

11
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SCHAEFER |I'mchief agricultural econom st in
t he upper M dwest, Federal Marketing Order Nunmber 30,
and |"'mdetailed for AMS for the hearing. Thank you.

MR, MYKRANTZ: Hello, ny nanme is John
Mykrantz. Mkrantz is spelled MY-K-R-A-N-T-Z. And I'm
an agricultural econom st with the Arizona and Pacific
Nort hwest orders in Seattle, and I'mon tenporary detai
for this hearing. Thank you.

MR. CRYAN. Good norning, ny nane i s Roger
Cyan. ROGER noD CRY-AN |'ma supervisory
agricultural econom st with the dairy program
Agricultural Marketing Service, and |'mhere to support
the presentation of data and econom c inpact anal ysis.

MR, HILL: Good norning, |I'mBrian Hill,
B-RI-A-N, HI-L-L. I'mwith the Ofice of General
Counsel representing the Adm nistrative Agricultura
Mar keting Servi ce.

M5. BECKER: Good norning, |'m Lauren Becker
also with the O fice of the General Counsel at USDA.

MR. FRANCIS: As you can see there are several
of us here for this historic event, so those of us that
have the nane tags, those are the fol ks that you should
talk to if you are interested in testifying or if you
have questions about the process. W're | think very

friendly, we're approachable. |f you have questions

12
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t hroughout just flag us down, and if you are interested
intestifying we will try to help you facilitate getting
Judge difton to recognize you for that purpose. And it
woul d be hel pful if you do have a business card or
something with your name witten on it correctly so that
we can provide that to the court reporter so that you
can accurately docunent the correct spelling.

So we hope you are going to feel confortable
testifying at this hearing. W do ask a | ot of
guestions, but they're not intended to confuse or
stunbl e or enbarrass anyone. W're sinply trying to
make sure that we understand everyone's position clear.
We do ask questions to clarify for the record. So after
that we take all that information, we develop a
recomrendation following the hearing, and if you need
for us to rephrase any of our questions, please don't
hesitate to ask. There are no tinme constraints on this
hearing. We will take as long as it takes so that the
record is clear and accurate and conpl ete.

So any audi ence nenbers may al so ask questions
of any witness about their testinony, so followng a
W t ness' prepared testinony you can approach this
m cr ophone and/ or be recogni zed before you conme up so
that Judge difton can acknow edge you. And pl ease use

this mcrophone so that everyone in the room can hear

13
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your question and so that the court reporter can
accurately record it. So we are providing an audio feed
of this hearing for the conveni ence of fol ks who want ed
to listen but can't be with us physically in person
here, so that webcast can be accessed at tiny URL, so
that's all one word, dot, com slash, CA m |k hearing.
And so that's the short URL that will get you to the
Audi ocast. So for those that are listening on this on
the web, we welcone you to listen in. So we're not
recording that webcast. It's inportant to understand
that the court reporter's transcript is the officia
docunent ati on of the proceedings at this hearing.
Transcri pts and copies of any of the exhibits that are
entered into the record are going to be made avail abl e
on our web site approximately two weeks after the week
in which they're presented here, so at the end of this
week, two weeks from Friday, we hope to have conplete
transcripts for this week and all the exhibits
associated with this week posted.

So the link for accessing the transcripts and
the exhibits, it's fromour California hearing page on
our web site, it's ww. ans. usda. gov/caorder. All one
word, CA order. So there are nice handy-dandy cards in
the back at the press tables that have all that

information for the web site and the Audi ocast.
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Finally, we do have sone light refreshnents
that are in the back of the roomfor everyone to enjoy,
so pl ease help yourself. And then what we're going to
do is try to give you updates as we can on the
proceedi ngs as they develop. So that's our official
wel come and we will turn it back to Judge Clifton.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Thank you, M. Francis. | now
woul d 1'i ke those people who participated in preparing
witten statenents for the Secretary of Agriculture in
advance of this hearing, | would |like the whole teamto
come. And, again, you would follow the exanpl es set by
M. Francis and his crew as to how you identify
yourselves. Who would |Iike to begin?

MR. BESHORE: Good norni ng, everyone. M nane
is Marvin Beshore, that's MA-R V-1-N, Beshore is
B-E-SSHORE I'man attorney with an office at 130
State Street in Harrisburg, Pennsylvania 17101. And |
amrepresenting today the proponents of Proposal No. 1
in the hearing notice California Dairies, Inc., Dairy
Farmers of America, Inc. and Land O Lakes, Inc. Wth ne
as co-counsel, I wll allowthemto introduce
t hensel ves, attorneys fromthe |law firm Hanson Bri dgett
here in California. John.

MR, VLAHOS: Good norning, nmy nane is John
VI ahos, V-L-A-HOS, and it's J-O-HN for John. As

15
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Marvin said I'mwith the law firm of Hanson Bridgett in
San Francisco and we're co-counsel with M. Beshore
representing California Dairies, Inc., Land O Lakes and
Dairy Farnmers of Anerica.

M5. THOWSON. M nane is Megan Aiver
Thonmpson, that's ME-GA-N, OL-1-V-E-R
T-HOMP-SON I|I'malso an attorney with the law firm
of Hanson Bridgett in San Francisco, also representing
proponents California Dairies, Inc., Land O Lakes, Inc.
and Dairy Farners of Anmerica, Inc.

MR. HOLLON: Good norning, |'mElvin Holl on.

An econom st for the Dairy Farners of Anerica. |'mthe
director of fluid marketing and econom c analysis there
and |'ve prepared testinony and data evidence for the
hearing record. | have to get ny card so | can read ny
address. 10220 North Anbassador Drive, Kansas Cty,

M ssouri 64153. Thank you. E-L-V-1-N, HOL-L-ON

MR. BESHORE: W always spell Elvin's nane
wong in our office till we get it right, so |l wanted to
make sure he spelled it for everyone. Evin will be one
of the witnesses testifying in support of Proposal No.

1. He's the only one present here at the nonent, but
there will be a nunber of other agricultural econom sts,
mar keti ng specialists and expert wi tnesses that we w ||

present in support of our proposal and they'l| be

16
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i ntroduced at the tinme when they are here and their
testinony is presented.

MR. ENGLISH Good norning. My nane is Chip
English, CGHI-P, EENGL-I1-SH [I'mwth the law firm
of Davis, Wight, Tremaine. M office is in Washington,
D.C., 1919 Pennsyl vani a Avenue Northwest, Suite 800,
Washi ngton, D.C. 20006. |I'mhere on behalf of the Dairy
Institute of California, which is a trade association
founded in 1939 that represents 28 proprietary conpanies
i ncludi ng processors of fluid mlk and manufacturers of
cheese, culture and frozen dairy products. The nunber
of conpanies of the Dairy Institute of California
operate 38 dairy plants in California and accounting for
approximately 70 percent of the m |k products, 85
percent of the cultured proposal products and 90 percent
of the cheese policy process and manufacturing in the
state.

We are here principally in opposition to the
adoption of the Federal order for California also as
supporters of the alternative proposal, which is
Proposal 2. Wth ne, I'lIl let themintroduce
t hensel ves, ny co-counsel fromthe law firm of Davis,
Wight, Tremaine, Ashley Vulin, and our California
counsel , John Lemon from Knox, Lemmon and Anapol sky,

and 1'lIl let themspell it for you, because | can't

17
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spell it. So anyway, |I'll step aside.

M5. VULIN H. M nane is Ashley Vulin,
A-S-H L-E-Y. Last nane is Vas in Victor, UL-I-N I'm
also wth the law firm Davis, Wight, Trenmaine in our
Portl and office, which is at 1300 Sout hwest 5th Avenue,
Suite 2400, Portland, Oregon 97201. And | also am
co-counsel for the Dairy Institute of California.

MR. LEMMON: Thank you and good norning. M
nanme i s John Lenmmon. That's J-O-H N, Lemmon is
L-EEMMON I'mwith the law firmof Knox, K-N-O X,
Lenmon and Anapol sky, A-N-A-P-OL-S-K-Y. W are at 300
Capitol Mall, Suite 1125, Sacranento. And |I'm general
counsel for Dairy Institute of California, and as
M. English has indicated we are the proponents of the
alternative proposal

MR, SCH EK: Good norning. M nanme is WIIliam
Schiek, that's SCGHI-E-K |'mthe econom st for the
Dairy Institute of California. | wll be presenting the
bulk of Dairy Institute's testinony later in the
hearing, and our offices are at 1127 11th Street, Suite
718, Sacranmento, California 95814.

M5. KALDOR:  Good norning, |I'm Rachel Kal dor,
executive director of Dairy Institute of California.

R A-CHEL, KAL-DOR Qur offices are |ocated at

1127 11th Street, Suite 718, Sacranento, California

18
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95814.

MR. ENGLISH As with cooperative propone
w Il have a nunber of other dairy econom sts and c
W tnesses testifying, but | don't think that we ne
introduce themat this time. Thank you, Your Hono

M5. HANCOCK: Good norning, everyone. M

nts we
onpany
ed to
r.

nane

is Nicole Hancock and I'man attorney with Stoel Rives.

My office -- or nmy nane is spelled HA-NC O C K,

is NI-COL-E MW office is |located at 101 South
Capitol Boul evard, and that's OL on Capitol, Suit
1900, Boise, Idaho 83703. | represent the Califor

Ni col e

e

ni a

Producer-Handl ers Associ ation as well as Ponderosa Dairy

inthis federal m |k marketing order.
MR. LAI: Good norning, ny name is Victor

pronounced Lai but spelled L-A-1. My positionis g

ener al

counsel with Producers Dairy Foods, one of the nenbers

of California Producer-Handl ers Association. Qur street
address is 250 East Bel nont Avenue in Fresno, California
93701.

M5. HANCOCK: And as with the other proposals,
we wll be providing testinony fromeach of our

producer-handl ers as well as sone additional exper

that will be able to tal k about their proposals.

ts

Cur

proposal is alittle bit different in that it's not a

st andal one but a suppl enental piece of information

19
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goes along with the others. Thank you.

JUDGE CLI FTON:  Now, the fourth group may not

be here today. |Is there anyone who can tal k about --
M5. HANCOCK: | tried to fast track it and
blend it all together. Again, |I'm N cole Hancock and

al so represent Ponderosa Dairy, which is the fourth
suppl enental proposal that we'll hear about as far as
the witten proposals that have been submtted into the
USDA nmatter.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Thank you. |s there anyone
el se who would like to conme forward and be recogni zed at
this tine? Al right. I1'mgoing to nake a coupl e of
announcenents and then I'mgoing to ask for you to
identify prelimnary matters. Not argue them but
identify them A prelimnary matter m ght be whom do
notify if it's too cold? Wwomdo | notify if I want to
testify? What changes could be nade to the tentative
agenda and the |like? So please don't argue them Wth
regard to the agenda itself, when we do begin to discuss
that | want first and forenost for you to let nme know
whether it would be all right if we go forward with what
t he governnent normally does at the beginning of each of
t hese rul e-maki ng hearings, which is to provide the
statistics and to provide sonme anal ysis of those

statistics, that data. And we predict in this case that
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may take a few days.

So even if you would like to see changes to the
tentative agenda, if you would Iike that part to take
pl ace first, perhaps we should get on wth that part
while you have a little opportunity to di scuss anong
your sel ves during break and so on how you mi ght want to
nmodi fy the proposed agenda. So | wll be asking you to
identify prelimnary matters.

Now, some w tnesses, of course, we wll take
out of order. For exanple, if there's a person who just
wants to speak about everything at the sane tinme and has
cone away from busi ness and cannot be here for the whole
heari ng and wants to talk about all the issues at one
time, we will accommpdate that as best we can. | would
anticipate that that would be sonewhat linited
presentati on and not go on for a |l engthy period of
timte. So we would like to take those pieces of
testinmony as quickly as we can to accommodat e those
W t nesses so they may cone and go.

Wth regard to the breaks that we'll take, if
you are in this roomand want to | eave at any tine and
cone back in you are wel cone to do that. Sone of us
have to stay for every mnute and we will need organi zed
breaks. So I'lIl be calling themfromtine to tine. |

don't know exactly how often. Sonetines in a hearing
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like this as soon as we've gotten all the prelimnary
matters done, that's a good tine to take a break, about
a 15-mnute break. It gives people an opportunity to
stretch, talk wwth one another. An awful lot of the
good of neeting like this is to have parties with

di fferent viewpoints discuss themw th each other during
t he breaks.

Very often parties can make presentations to
the secretary that are nore neani ngful because you have
tal ked with each other and you have distilled down what
is the contrast between your points of view. You know
that the court reporter is making the official record
and you know that there's an audio feed. You are also
wel cone if you wish to record for your own personal use
any portion of this hearing. You mght do it with your
i Phone where you are seated or any other kind of a
nmobi | e device. | would ask that you not take pictures,
but just capture the audio, and | would ask that you not
bring your device up here.

The witness stand will be either the little
table to nmy right or if the person who's testifying
prefers to be standing at the podium they're wel cone.
Ei t her place can serve as a position for a w tness and
ei ther place can serve as a position for someone who's

maki ng an openi ng statenent or naking an argunent or
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maki ng an objection. The podiumin front of ne has a
wreless mc, so it can be turned at any angle. It can
be turned entirely around to question a wtness, but to
the extent possible for anyone addressing the group to
face the group, | would like that. You may want to turn
it sideways when you are questioning a w tness, but we
have flexibility there.

So we don't want to distract a wtness, so to
t he extent you m ght want to have an out-of-the-room
di scussi on about sonething that's of greater inport to
you than what's going on right this mnute, that's

fine. You are welcone to step out and cone back in.

All right. | think that's all | need to say right now.
| don't know when we'll break for lunch. It depends on
the flow of things. | defer greatly to the person on

the witness stand and that person's counsel as to when
m ght be an ideal tinme for a break.

| woul d encourage you all if you have testified
and you have stepped back into the room and you renenber
that there was sonet hing you should have said or you
need to clarify, these are very conpl ex issues and very
often you will answer a question with the first thing
t hat needed to be addressed but you didn't say "and on
t he other hand" or follow up in some way that the

secretary will need to understand. So you are wel cone
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to recall yourself or to be recalled. The purpose of

this hearing is to nmake things as clear as they can be

expressed. And so we don't have to insist on getting it

all right the first time. Very often your brain wll

continue to work on the topic and you will think of

sonmet hi ng el se that m ght be useful.

All right. Now, let's find out what

prelimnary issues you know about today. Now, every day

|"mgoing to ask for them They change. One of the

t hi ngs that always happens is when is a w tness

available to testify. And every day that's a different

situation. Al right. Wuo wuld Ilike to go first. Oh,

and each tine, even though you have al ready introduced

yoursel f, each tinme you speak | want your nane agai n.

MR. ENGLI SH: Good norni ng agai n, Your Honor.

My nane is Chip English and | represent the Dairy

Institute of California, and in keeping with your

request we do have several prelimnary matters we woul d

like to take up. First, as to the proposed schedule, we

for our part certainly think that the statistica

evi dence should go in first. There's no reason for that

not to happen. | think everybody needs that before we

even start with other witnesses. So we agree to that.

The renmni nder of the tentati ve schedul e,

whi | e

"' m synpathetic wwth | think the purpose and the goals,
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it is our viewthat there's a problemw th that.

won't go further since you just said identify, so I'm
identifying that. | would say that rather than waiting
until after the statistical evidence has been put in,
that it would be ideal because of w tness scheduling to
try to resolve that today, if possible. Doesn't have to
be resolved this norning, naybe as a matter at the end
of the day. And | guess one question | would like to
confirm that we tal ked about we don't know when | unch
is, I think we're tal king about stopping at 5:00 p.m or
around that tinme each day; is that correct, Your Honor?
Just for people purposes so that they know that.

And then finally we have a prelimnary matter
to raise. Wen we submtted our final submssion to the
Departnent at the end of May we submitted an Attachnent
3, which was an alternative proposal for Class |Il1l under
solids price, and the Departnent decided to turn that
down. We appealed internally back to the Departnent for
reconsi deration and they again turned us down and we
certainly want to resolve that matter, Your Honor.

JUDGE CLIFTON: So is ny mc on? There we go.
| appreciate you turning it off when |I'm not speaking.
That is hel pful.

When you say you want to resolve it, are you --

again, |'mnot asking for your argunent. Are you
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proposi ng that you be allowed to present on that issue?

MR. ENGLI SH:  Yes, Your Honor. |In fact, the
Departnment in its final letter to us on Septenber 9th,
the | ast sentence is -- the last two sentences, the
hearing will be adm nistered by an administrative | aw
judge. At the hearing the Dairy Institute of California
w || have an opportunity to explain to the judge why the
WPC under solids pricing content should be included in
the hearing record. So, yes, that is what we seek and |
have al ready been prepared on that issue when you are
prepared to hear it. And that is all nmy prelimnary
I ssues right.

MR. BESHORE: Marvin Beshore for the
cooperative conmponents. | probably have nore agreenent
with Chip English on this than we'll have in the whole
rest of the hearing. W concur that the statistical and
prelimnary testinony regarding the econom c i npact
anal ysis should be presented first. And we al so have
concerns about the proposed tentative agenda, which he
woul d |i ke to have addressed and | woul d concur with
Chi p's thought that the sooner we address that the
better. W do not have any other prelimnary matters to
rai se and probably don't have much agreenent on that
other prelimnary matter Chip has.

MR VLAHCS: If | may, we neglected to do
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sonmething in the introductions, which is give our
address. If | may do that at this tine.

JUDGE CLI FTON: State your nane.

MR. VLAHOS: John MVl ahos, and the address for
John VI ahos and Megan A iver Thonpson i s Hanson
Bridgett, HA-NS-ON, B-RI-DDGE-T-T, 425 Market
Street, 26th Floor, San Francisco, California 94105.
Thank you.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Are there other prelimnary
issues? Al right. | would like to take a break at
this time. | would Iike to take about a 15-m nute
break, and so | would |ike you to be back and ready to
go back on record at 9:55. It gives you tinme to just
rel ax, get lined up. What are we going to do? Well
we're going to hear the details of your proposals
starting wth how the agenda should be nodified. So
prepare for that, and that's what we'll hear first when
you cone back. Al right. W'Ill go off the record.

(Recess taken.)

JUDGE CLI FTON: We're back on the record now.
It's 10:02. Sone of you probably thought that was going
to be areally long break that early in the day, but,
| ook, we used seven mnutes nore. A couple of itens
came to mind while we were on break that | would like to

address first. None of us has yet said anything about a
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copy machi ne, so we have an announcenent about that.

MR. FRANCIS: WIIl Francis, USDA. Thanks for
rem nding us. W do have a copier in the back if folks
need to nmake last-m nute copies. Just please be
respectful that while things are going on up here it
could get a little noisy back there, but it should work
out fine. Anyone that needs to nake copies for any
docunents related to this hearing, help yourself. If
you jamit you' re on your own. Thank you.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Is there anyone here who's
really good at unjamm ng copy machines? W may need to
conscri pt soneone. Two people talked to ne during the
break who nade it clear to nme that | needed to have sone
nore people identify thensel ves before we actually get
into arguing the agenda. So | would |ike those people
who anticipate being a major player in that you' re here
for nore than one day and you are likely to question
Wi t nesses or provide evidence not just on behalf of
yoursel f, but on behalf of a group, | would Iike you to
come forward and identify yourself at this tinme as the
ot hers have, but also being fairly specific about what
you think you'll be doing when you testify or when you
guestion, either way. So who would like to conme first?

MR. McAFEE:  Your Honor.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Oh, and one nore thing, don't
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try to face ne when you are talking. | know M. English
is a very consummat e professional and he kept trying to
turn to acknow edge ne and get ny permi ssion to go
forward. Assune that you have ny perm ssion. | want
you to testify with your back to nme, because | want you
to be facing the group and your nouth needs to stay
uniformy close to the m crophone.

MR. McAFEE: Thank you for the opportunity. M
name is Mark McAfee. |'mthe owner and CEO of Organic
Pastures Dairy Conpany here in lovely Fresno County just
a fewmles west of here. And thank you for attending.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Now, start by spelling your
first and | ast nane.

MR. McAFEE: Mark, M A-R-K, MAfee,

M C A-F-E-E, Organic Pastures Dairy Conpany, Fresno,
California. 1'mhere representing small operators here
in the Central Valley, Top O The Mdrn, Rosa Brothers,
Dai ry Goddess and sone others, that are very nuch
negatively affected by the current structure of the
California dairy pool and we very much support a chain
in federal and |ocal which allows an exenption of up to
11,000 gal l ons per day and stops the tithing into that
current system So | would be representing and arguing
on that behalf in ternms of the Berkeley famly

operations here in Central California which are heavily
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affected negatively by the current structure but are
positively affected by a change in the federal mlk
pool, so put ne down on that list to be here in support
of that.

JUDGE CLI FTON:  Now, would you pl ease be nore
speci fic about how McAfee should |ook in a transcript?

MR MAFEE: MG A-F-E-E

JUDGE CLI FTON: Hold on just a second.

MR. McAFEE: Mark McAfee, M C A-F-E-E.

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. 1Is it a capital M
and a small C?

MR. McAFEE: Yes.

JUDGE CLIFTON: Is there a space between the
M C and A-F-E-FE?

MR. McAFEE:  No.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Thank you.

MR. McAFEE: You are very particul ar.

JUDGE CLI FTON:  Yes, | am

MR. McAFEE: | amvery inpressed. Thank you.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Now, you heard us say that
probably we'll go forward wth a few days of
statistics. Do you intend to be here for that?

MR. McAFEE: | would love to be here any tine |
have an opportunity to speak on this issue. | can't be

here for three or four weeks or three nonths if that

30

BARKLEY

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS - VOLUME | Court Reporters



(o2 RN 2 BN S ¢S B\

\‘

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

occurred, runor in the room Although I think it's a

wonderful process, | think it would be very hard to be

here every day for three nonths, so if | give you

ny

cell phone |I can be back here within a couple of hours.

JUDGE CLI FTON

this card?

I s your cell phone nunber on

MR, McAFEE:  Yes,

JUDGE CLI FTON: kay.

no, there are two phone nunbers.

it is.

So there's only one --

So the first phone

nunber, the one that starts 559, that's your nobile

nunber ?

MR M AFEE: 970-5581. Don't call nme after one

o' clock in the norning.

JUDGE CLI FTON: \Wose time? All right.

talk now, and I would ask M. -- please stay right

there, M. MAfee. | would |Ii ke M.

back. M. Francis, | know peopl e are approaching

Let's

Francis to cone

Agricul tural Marketing Service workers who are here and

saying, "I would like to leave ny nane on a list to

testify.” | think their easiest way to get

here is if

when we see a space for themis to call them Do you

agree?
MR, FRANCI S:
us, yes, Your Honor.

JUDGE CLI FTON

think that would be fine with

know it's not going to
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easy. Wose nobil e phone should we give themso that if
t hey haven't heard they can check back in?

MR. FRANCIS: Well --

JUDGE CLI FTON: Be thinking about it. It's a
prelimnary matter and it's going to becone increasingly
i nportant because there are a |ot of people who cane
here for the first day who can't just be here every day
until we decide it's time to fit themin.

MR. FRANCIS: We woul d be open to scheduling
farther out. Today is going to be a little difficult.
We'll do the best we can, but if you want to schedul e
farther out, and, for exanple, if you can only be here
next Tuesday at ten o'clock, the farther out | think the
better we're going to be able to accommpdate. And then
we can be in contact with each other and go fromthere.

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. My | hand you,

M. Francis, M. MAfee's card. And he wants to be on
the list. Thank you very nuch.

MR. FRANCIS: Yes, Your Honor. W have added
M. MAfee to the list and if there are any others that
want to be on the list, please approach us.

MR. McAFEE: Specifically | would be interested
in being here for the PD di scussions,
producer-di stributor discussions. Thank you very nuch,

Your Honor.
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JUDGE CLI FTON: Thank you. Al right. O her
peopl e who want to be part of this proceeding either by
questioning or presenting and would |ike to be
i ntroduced to the group now, even if you are planning to
be here every day until you find a good tine.

MR. VETNE: Good norning, everybody, ny nane is
John Vetne, V-E-T-N-E. M address is George Col e Road,
New Portland, Maine, which is in the western nountains
of Maine. |I'maretired attorney. | got called out of
retirement by Hilmar Cheese to help themalong in this
process. | hope to be here for the duration. Hilmar
has anot her consultant and a representative.

MR ZOLIN. Good norning. M nane is Al an

Zolin, A-L-A-N, Z-OL-1-N. |I'"ma dairy consultant
working with Hilmar Cheese. | plan on testifying at
this hearing. | do have one issue. | wll be on

vacation that | arranged, oh, a year or so ago starting
on Friday, returning Cctober 8th, so if | could testify
sonetinme after October 8th | would really appreciate
that. Thank you.

MR. DEJONG M/ nane is Janes DeJdong. Last
nane is spelled D-E-J-ONG I'mthe dairy policy and
econoni ¢ anal yst for H |l mar Cheese Conpany, and | plan
on testifying at this hearing.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Could you spell the nane of the
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conpany, pl ease?

THE WTNESS: Sure. Hilmar Cheese is
HIl-L-MAR CHE-E-S-E, Conpany.

JUDGE CLI FTON:  And, M. Vetne, would you spel
your first nanme, please?

MR. VETNE: J-O-HN It was never anything
el se but that.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Wo else would |ike to be able
now to identify yourself for the group?

M5. TAYLOR: Good norning, |'m Sue Tayl or,
S-UE T-AY-L-OR representing Leprino Foods Conpany,
L-E-P-R-I1-N-O and | amplanning to testify at the
hearing and will be here during the bul k of the hearing,
not all of it.

MR. BLAUFUSS: Mrning. M nane is Rob
Bl auf uss, Blaufuss is B-L-A-UF-US-S. |1'mhere
representi ng Dean Foods Conpany. | will be here for at
| east the first two weeks and on and off for the
remai nder of the hearing.

JUDGE CLI FTON:  And what would you primarily be
doing in the hearing?

MR, BLAUFUSS: | w il be testifying.

MR. AVILA: Hello, ny nane is Xavier Avila,
X-A-V-1-E-R, Avila, A-V-1-L-A and |I'mthe producer,

Land O Lakes shi pper, Land O Lakes board nenber and |'m
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pretty flexible on time, so I'll probably conme next
week.

MR. DRYER. Good norning. M nane is Geg
Dryer, GRE-G DRY-E-R |I'mhere representing
Saputo, S-A-P-U-T-O, Inc., and | plan on testifying and
spending as nuch tinme here as |'mable. Thanks.

MR SM TH. Good norning, Your Honor. | have
to admt it's alittle difficult to have ny back to you,
but | take the point. M nane is Daniel Smith. 1'man
attorney in Montpelier, Vernont. D A-NI-E-L,
SMI-T-H |'mhere representing four producer
organi zations out of four different states, the Maine
Dairy Industry Association, the Kentucky Dairy
Devel opnment Council, Georgia M|k Producers, Inc. and
the Tennessee Dairy Producers Associ ation.

We're here to listen to the evidence, ask
questions, try to assess the inpact of the different
proposals on the dairy industries and the different
states. | anticipate we will be putting in evidence. |
don't anticipate that we're going to be able to be here
for the entire hearing. So to be able to work with the
schedul e woul d be very hel pful. W have sone
flexibility for sure on time, so | think that the
chal l enge is nore where the testinony cuts across

different issues as opposed to particular issues and
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bringi ng people out to speak to a number of issues

rather than just one at atinme. Did | give you ny

addr ess?

M5. AcMOODY: Hi, ny nane is Anni e AcMbody
spelled A-C, capital M OGODY. No space. |I'mwth
Western United Dairynmen. |1'Il be here all week and as

needed, and | plan on testifying on behalf of the

organi zation. Qur address is 1315 K Street, Modesto,

Cal i forni a 95345.

MR. VANDENHEUVEL: Good norning. M nane
Rob Vandenheuvel, that's V-A-ND-E-NHE-U V-E-L
general manager with M|k Producers Council. W're
dairy farnmer trade association here in the state of
California. | plan to participate via providing

testinmony as well as possibly asking questions of f

S
I'"'m a

a

uture

w t nesses, and ny schedule will be -- I'Il be here as

needed, so in and out. | amlocal in the state of

California and will be spending a ot of tine in the

Central Valley over the next period of tine apparently.

MR. MLTNER. Good norning, Your Honor, ny
is Ryan Mltner. |I'man attorney fromGChio. It's
R Y-A-N, last nane is MI-L-T-NNE-R M/ address is
North Main Street in New Knoxville, Onio,

K-N-O X-V-1-L-L-E, 45871. |1'mhere representing Se

M1k Producers, Inc. with ny partner Kristine Reed.
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"1l let her introduce herself. We will be
Cross-exam ning wtnesses and we nmay put on testinony of
our own with one or two witnesses at the end of the
hearing after all proposals have been presented.

M5. REED: Good norning. Kristine Reed. It's
K-R-1-ST-1-NE. Last nanme is Reed, RRE-E-D. Sane
address. Thank you.

MR, KASBERGEN. Good norning, ny nane is
Cornel |l Kasbergen, GO R NE-L-L, KA-S-B-E-R-GE-N
Address is 21744 Road 152, Tulare, T-UL-A-RE
California. And I'Il be testifying on behalf of nyself
as a producer. Thank you.

MR. CARMAN. Good norning. M nane is Clifford
M Carman, CGA-RMA-N. I'mhere on behalf of Dairy
Prograns, Agricultural Marketing Service, USDA, and I
may be involved in sonme of the co-op cross-exam nation
of w tnesses.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Wo would like to go first with
an argunent as to the outline of an agenda that you
woul d prefer over what we have suggested?

MR. ENGLI SH: Your Honor, | see the one thing
we can al so agree onis -- well, anyway, Chip English,
sorry. Again, the tentative schedul e that was provided
for information for people who aren't aware of this, for

sort of the first tinme nmy experience in attendi ng
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proceedi ngs, the traditional way of these proceedings
and the way they' ve always been run is that the
proponents of Proposal 1 wll put on their testinony.
And you m ght have opponents conme up, but you m ght then
have -- well, the proponents for Proposal 2 and then
proponents for Proposal 3 and then proponents for
Proposal 4. And then, of course, there's Proposal 5,
which is the USDA proposal form ng changes. Although
|"mnot sure, this is a promul gation hearing, | guess
that's not the -- forget it.

The proposal by AMS Dairy Progranms is to break
that up by topics and have the topics covered by all the
partici pants, which is to say we would go through a
general introduction by the cooperatives, then general
introduction by the Dairy Institute of California, a
general introduction fromthe producer-distributors and
then from M. Degroot or Rocky Dairies, and then we do
that repetitively as we cover the various issues. | can
under stand maybe the goals of that in terns of people's
sort of trying to get things resolved as it will include
the USDA, but | perceive a nunber of problens starting
wth the fact that frankly I think ny client, Dairy
Institute of California, which opposes the Federal
order, whether it is entitled as a natter of due process

to hear the co-op's case first. | think we're entitled
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to hear the entire case.

But | eaving aside the due process issue, which
is inmportant, | think that there's going to be
necessarily just managenent issues, and | just heard the
various people cone up and tal k about what they want to
do. And so, you know, for instance, | heard M. MItner
say, "Well, we want to testify, we will testify at the
end.”" And that's frankly the way | think it ought to be
done. If they want to testify at the end al though I
t hi nk cooperatives would ultimately give surrebuttal at
the very end, but this idea of breaking it up by topics
necessarily nmeans that nultiple wtnesses would be on
multiple tines.

There's at |l east two problens with that.

First, notw thstanding the fact that people are here, a
nunber of the nenbers of Dairy Institute of California
w Il have their own counsel attending the hearing when
they testify. So that nmeans they would have to cone in
multiple tines. Beyond that, as | indicated, there are
28 nmenber conpanies in Dairy Institute of California.
You have heard fromthose who are going to be here nost
of the time. That |eaves 23 or 24 who may be here just
a day or two and cannot be here the entire tinme. Beyond
that, and | have discussed this with a nunber of

attorneys both participating, but also fromothers, as a
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litigator I conclude that if you put a witness |ike

M. Hollon on the stand four, five, six or naybe even

eight tinmes, his cross-examnation will not be the sane
length. It will be 40 percent |onger. And the sane
will be true of docunents, so | think for efficiency

purposes we are literally telling ourselves that this
hearing will go -- you know, if you tal k about cross-
exam nation being half a hearing, 20 percent. And |
don't think that's appropriate, but at the end, you
know, the bottomline is that's not the way we have ever
run a federal hearing. And | don't think this is the
time to start running it differently for what is a
pronul gati on hearing. Uniquely, we haven't had a
pronul gati on hearing for USDA since Idaho | think in
1981 or the Carolinas, and this is a |lot nore and
obviously a lot of interest.

So we woul d propose that the traditional nethod
of the proponents going first giving their testinony and
then we woul d go next and then proponents' Proposal 3
woul d go next and then proponents' Proposal 4 would go
next with the cooperatives having the opportunity to go
at the end for rebuttal is the appropriate way to
address this hearing.

MR. BESHORE: Marvin Beshore for the

cooperatives, proponents of Proposal 1. W reached the
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same conclusion as Chip English of Dairy Institute, not
quite for the sane reasons. | don't think there are any
due process | egal issues about how the agenda is
established here. | think it's clear that the rul es of
practice conmt the order of presentation and the
general content of the hearing to Your Honor's
discretion, and ultimately |I have no doubt that however
Your Honor determ nes the agenda to be, everyone's due
process rights will be honored. Qur concern, and we
recogni ze that in contenplation of a |arge hearing
record there's an interest in the Departnment and frankly
everyone to have it organized in the best possible way
and the way that's npbst nanageabl e when we' re digesting
it and attenpting to, you know, work through it in the
post - hearing briefing and deci si on-naki ng process.

In preparation for the hearing, what we ran
into in grappling wwth the proposed tentative agenda,
which is basically structured nunerically in ternms of
the way the order is witten, the proposed order is
witten, which is witten in the same format as all the
other orders. So essentially the proposed tentative
takes -- with introductions it takes, you know, proposed
regul ati ons nunber -- these nunbers aren't right, but
just to understand it, you know, 1 through 8 as the

agenda topic 1, 10 through 20 is agenda topic nunber 2,
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et cetera.

Qur problemis that in attenpting to fashion
testinmony in presenting our case and having people
address issues that they are nost famliar with and w |
provi de nost expertise on, it doesn't break down, it
didn't break down in the manner the regulations are
witten, which is corrected that way for, you know,
various regul atory reasons over the year. So in order
to present in the agenda as tentatively announced,
multiple witnesses woul d have to present nultiple tines,
their testinony would have to be sliced and diced in
mul tiple ways, and in our view wouldn't enabl e the best
presentation of the issues in the hearing, you know,
certain stuff.

The traditional node of presentation we're
satisfied works, is appropriate, and in terns of the
efficiency | think it's going to be as efficient as any
way to handl e the hearing, so we would respectfully
request that the traditional or the practice that has
been foll owed which Chip English has described, that
that be followed. W think that woul d work best.

MR. H LL: Thank you, Your Honor. The
adm nistrator did not nmake this --

JUDGE CLI FTON: Just a nonent.

MR HLL: OCh, sorry. Brian Hll. The
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adm ni strator did not cone to the suggestion
willy-nilly, for lack of a better term M. English has
tal ked about efficiency and he's correct in talking
about it and it was for that sake that the adm nistrator
came up with this suggestion. Sonething that M. MAfee
said earlier points to the issue here. M. MAfee
earlier said that he just wanted to be involved in the
producer-handl er di scussions. |If we have no idea when
t hose producer-handl er di scussions are going to occur
we're going to have a problemthat we just cane to in
handi ng out business cards and having to call people
back and trying to find a nunber. It is going to cause
a very big problemwth the hearing record. Qur goal
here was never to give the inpressions that the
adm nistrator can't or won't nmake exceptions. W
understand that there are going to be sone exceptiona
circunstances. There are going to be sone w tnesses who
are testifying to nultiple topics and we understand t hat
it that it mght be best to give themat one tine, |
t hi nk Your Honor nentioned that earlier, and have them
testify to everything that they can rather than cone
back day after day after day, which we admt is not the
best situation.

Al so, there are going to be people who are

coming in for a single topic and you can only cone at
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one specific time. We will also nake exceptions for
them but overall the process here is that we want it to
be efficient, we want it to have a hearing record in

whi ch even post-hearing people can |look at this hearing
record, which, Your Honor, we're |ooking at a hearing
record that's going to be thousands of pages. This is

| ooking at to be a very, very long hearing fromwhat |'m
hearing. | wish | were wong about that, but | don't
think "'mgoing to be. And with that type of a hearing
on record it would be nuch easier not just for the
Departnent of Agriculture, not just for AMS, but for
anyone, any interested party who is | ooking to maybe
file a brief or make comments. It will be nuch easier
if we have this laid out by topic in which they can | ook
t hrough, know generally where their topic, their
interest lies in the hearing record and proceed

accordi ngly.

The way it is now we m ght have a hearing
record which is junbled, going back and forth, topics
everywhere. It is going to be very difficult not just
for the Departnment of Agriculture but for everyone
attending this hearing, listening in on this hearing,
reading the transcript and ultimately all the parties
here will want a hearing transcript in which they can

find the relevant portions that they need to | ook at and
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file briefs or file briefs accordingly.

So from our perspective, Your Honor, we would
ask that it be done this way, because we do believe it's
efficient, it wll be nore inclusive. People wll know
when they can cone and testify or when they can cone and
listen to specific topics and that will help everyone
i nvol ved.

MR. VLAHOS: John Ml ahos, co-counsel for
M. Beshore, for the cooperatives who are proponents of
Proposal No. 1. Wth all due respect to M. H I,
think the procedure that's outlined in the proposed
agenda is less efficient. In one sense, with respect to
each of the proposals they are integrated proposals so
each part relates to the other part. They're not easily
broken down into little pieces. And to have a coherent
under st andi ng of each proposal and the opposition to
various proposals, it would be nmuch nore efficient and a
much nore readabl e and understandable record if the
entire case of the proponent and the objections of the
obj ector be in one piece.

So | think it would be a lot nore efficient to
do it the way that M. English and M. Beshore have
suggested and it's also extrenely difficult for the
i ndi vidual witnesses to break up their testinony when

parts of their testinony relate to other parts of the
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testi mony which then may be given days later. So |
woul d support M. English and M. Beshore's proposal.

M5. HANCOCK: N cole Hancock wth Stoel Rives
on behalf of the California Producer-Handl ers
Associ ati on and Ponderosa Dairy. W would support the
proposal by Dairy Institute and the cooperatives, as
wel | .

Wth respect to the producer-handlers, with the
current agenda as outlined we would have w tnesses on
the stand at least five different tines in five of the
different topical areas, and we're not producers, they
sinply just don't have tine to appear five separate
times to discuss different issues. And, frankly, to
tell the storyline that they want to tell it would be
incredibly disjointed to tell certain segnents of it in
one portion of the testinony or the hearing and then
cone back again and address another topic. | think that
With the structure of the hearing and Your Honor's
flexibility in allow ng people to cone up on the stand
and correct prior testinony or cone back and make sure
that they have exhausted what information they have,
think that we have -- with the Dairy Institute's
proposal we have the mechanics in place to be able to
ensure that the full anount of testinony is heard.

| do appreciate your concerns about the record
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bei ng clear and concise. W are all trying to operate
wi thin the bounds of a clear record. | do think that
with nodern technology and having the ability to search
records wwth a searchable format, | think we can get
around that. And then | also want to make sure that we
don't have unnecessarily duplicative w tnesses appear,
and |'m having a hard tine nyself in planning our
testinmony and structuring it in a way that | can address
these witnesses in the topics that are covered w t hout
trying to repeat information when a wi tness gets back on
the stand again to cover a different area, because it's
hard to start m dstream w thout kind of starting from

t he begi nni ng.

So | would support allowing the parties to go
by proposal by proposal and et themtell a conplete
story at one tine and then all ow cross-exam nation to be
had for each individual wtness and then any kind of
rebuttal case that would be had after that. Thank you.

JUDGE CLI FTON: How many of you have | ooked at
the -- is ny mc on? How many of you have | ooked at the
tentative hearing schedule by topic? Are there copies
on the back table for those that want thenf

MR. FRANCIS: | think there were.

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. W my need to nmake

sone nore of these. This is an extrenely useful tool.
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It would be very helpful if the lawers calling
W t nesses woul d give us a heads-up, not just call the
W tness by nane, but give us a heads-up as to whet her
that witness' testinmony wll relate to nearly every
topic on the tentative agenda or perhaps zero in on the
pr oducer - handl er provi si ons.

| nmust agree with the proponents' request that
this evidence cone in the way evidence nornally does,
which is when a witness is called he testifies until
he's done testifying, then cross-exan nati on begins
goi ng back to what he said at the beginning all the way
until what he said at the end, and the w tness may have
been on the stand for three days and there may be
cross-exam nation over lots of different topics, but |

really believe that's the best way to handl e w t nesses.

But | think -- M. Francis, would you cone to
the m crophone, please? | think if counsel wll help
guide us, this is extrenely conplex, if they'Il help

guide us as to which bucket, and there are ni ne buckets,
whi ch bucket of w tnesses' testinony addresses -- and a
conpr ehensi ve wi tness, an expert, perhaps, wll testify
about every single topic. M. Francis, what do you
have?

MR. FRANCIS: WIIl Francis, USDA. | have the

docunment that Judge Cifton has referred to, the
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tentative hearing schedule by topic. It was posted on
our web site. W are in process of nmking additional
copies. | put sonme at the table or in the copier.
JUDGE CLI FTON: Thank you. M. English.
MR. ENG.I SH: | woul d enphasi ze that, Your
Honor, | think that's a very good idea. W actually --
regardl ess of our disagreenent with the order of
w tnesses and things, | think that what the Departnent
has provided is a very useable tool and, you know, |
think M. Beshore, | think he nay very well agree, and

to the extent we have w tnesses who are going to talk

about all the issues, | think we will try to structure
the testinmony in that way so the transcript wll be
cl ear.

So the doctor, she testifies, okay, this is
what she's testifying, so if sonmebody wants to go | ook
for that topic they'll be able to find it. | also agree
with Ms. Hancock that with nodern technol ogy these
transcripts are very searchabl e these days, but -- and |
al so agree and will comrit to the idea that when a
W tness gets on the stand for the Dairy Institute of
California we w !l announce ahead of tine whether it's
all the issues or, you know, 1, 5 and 9. And we will do
that to make that easier for all the participants, Your

Honor .
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MR. BESHORE: Thank you. Marvin Beshore. |
conpl etely agree that having the witness topics
identified and related to the categories on the agenda
to the extent that works is very hel pful and, you know,
we'll certainly do it. Potentially also identifying it
by sections of the order, which in terns of searchable
transcripts and all that, that | think, you know, nay
hel p, too.

| woul d have one thing | want to nake clear in
terms of Your Honor's comments about the w tness com ng
and being on the stand for a long period of tine. W
have at | east one w tness, maybe nore than one, who
woul d be called nore than one tine and his testinony
broken up by subject matter on, you know, nore than one
occasion, so that's going to work in terns of our
presentation and | assune that's not precluded by the

coments, Your Honor.

JUDGE CLIFTON: | would welcone it. | think it
will help us all digest it.
MR. BESHORE: Thank you. That's all | have.

JUDGE CLI FTON: So for those of you listening
in on the Audiocast, this docunent we're tal king about
is on the web site that was previously identified by
M. Francis is ww. ans. usda. gov/ caorder. That's where

you can find this tentative hearing schedul e by topic.
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MR. VETNE: John Vetne again, consultant to
H | mar Cheese. | just have a coupl e questions relating
to the order of presentation that M. English and
M. Beshore di scussed, which | would agree, because
we' ve been doing that it way for 40 years and it's hard
t o change.

This is an unusually -- presunably an unusually
| ong hearing, and the tentative agenda for folks |ike
M. MAfee would give theman opportunity to know in
advance when they conme and discuss |i ke conventiona
producer - handl er i ssues and then ask questions of the
W t nesses that address that issue and present their case
all in one bundle. Now, there will presumably be
proponent evi dence, evidence to that, maybe others, and
then they cone in at the end.

To the extent that there are fol ks who I|ike
that and have an issue they want to address, it mght be
difficult to anticipate and conme here on nultiple
occasions. So there are a couple of things that m ght
hel p that | suggest. And one is a request of AMS to
take a little time, five mnutes before the end of the
day and post on their web page what we think the issues
for the next day will be so that people listening on the
East Coast or wherever they are or people that m ght

cone inon alimted basis wll sort of, you know --
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your issue mght cone up tonorrow or be listening
tonorrow. That would help a lot.

And what would also help is that the exhibits
that are introduced each day, if they could be scanned
and put on the web site. It's not |like we need to wait
for the transcripts a couple of weeks. They'll be
avail able. And thirdly, for sonebody that cones in for
a specific issue like M. MAfee, proponent w tnesses
and other witnesses nmay be finished, but if that's the
only tinme they conme in they m ght have questions they
weren't here able to ask. | think it would be proper
procedure to allow themto recall that proponent w tness
if they're in the room and avail able and ask questions
that they had when they were absent fromthe hearing.
That's all, thank you.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Thank you for your suggestions,
M. Vetne. Let nme talk first about the technol ogy and
what' s available. As you have heard, the portions of
the transcript and the exhibits will go up on the web
site about two weeks after they've been live here. That
doesn't satisfy what M. Vetne would like, which is
instant. There's nore than one part of USDA that posts
to that web site. |It's not just a natter of the people
who are here at the hearing having access to it, they

don't.
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What those of you who are participating in the
heari ng can do for your own constituents is get a copy
here, scan it yourself and put it on your own web site
for your own people to the extent you are able to do
that. That's the fastest way to dissenmnate material to
t hose peopl e who you know have an interest in what's
happening. M. English had nentioned that | should
confirmwhat our ending tinme is each day, and our ending
tinme is no later than 5:00 each day. W' Il pretty nuch
be a 9:00-to0-5:00 operation five days a week. No early
cl osing on Fridays even though sone of you have to try
to travel and be back here the foll ow ng Monday.

It would be wise of us to interrupt whatever
evidence is comng in near the end of each day to
di scuss what will happen the next day. That way those
of us in the roomknow and those of us who are |listening
on the Audi ocast know and that will help. | don't want
to put the Agricultural Marketing Service in a position
of trying to forecast of their own volition what's going
to happen tonorrow. None of us knows what's going to
happen tonorrow, but if we at |east as a group discuss
it at the end of each day, | think that will be useful.

Wth regard to a person who's com ng to provide
i nformati on who would like to recall one of a

proponent's witnesses to ask a specific question, |l
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have to handl e that on a case-by-case, issue-by-issue
basis. It mght be helpful, it mght be information
that we should have fromthat w tness that nobody el se

t hought to ask. But we'll play that by ear. It wll be
very difficult for the secretary to choose the exact
wordi ng to consider if a proposed regulation is going to
be put to a vote. These fine tunings that happen when
peopl e have had a chance to di gest several days of worth
of testinony and they think of sonething that hasn't
been asked, it could be very helpful. So | think it's a
good suggestion but 1'lIl handle it on a case-by-case
basis. Ckay.

Now, I'"mgoing to allow the Proposal 1 to be
presented as M. Beshore and his teamw || present it.
They won't go forward until we've had all the USDA' s
statistical information, and | would |ike in between the
USDA statistical information and anal ysis and
M. Beshore's teamgoing forward, | would Iike opening
statenents. | would |like opening statenents from each
proponent group. They don't have to be lengthy. It's
just hel pful for us to know what to |look for. W don't
ordinarily have opening statenents in rul e-maki ng
hearings, so it doesn't have to be a grand production,
just sonmething to give us a road map of what to expect.

I n your opening statenents it may be hel pful,
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if you are willing to do it, to identify those areas
that you believe will be nost controversial, and it
woul d be very hel pful if you would identify why your
clients believe they should go the way you intend to
present.

Al right. Now, the other prelimnary
matters. | took notes, | don't renenber what they
were. M. English, what other prelimnary matters did
you want to address?

MR, ENGLI SH:  Your notes indicated sonebody
el se. Your Honor, the issue that | asked to be
addressed is that on May 27th of 2015 when fi nal
subm ssions were made to the Departnent we included --
in addition to revised revisions to what we had
subm tted back in April and which is Attachnment 1 and
then there was the answering the USDA questions, which
was Attachnment 2, we included an Attachnent 3. And
Attachnment 3 is entitled, "An Alternative Proposal for
Class Il Under Solids Price," parenthesis, "7CFR
section 1150.50Q " Both we and the cooperatives had
used a Proposed Order 50. |It's ny understandi ng that
the Departnent used 51 in the hearing notice because
there used to be an order 50, but that was what we
submtted. And the Departnent by letter of August 5th

after the hearing notice was issued indicated that was
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not a nodification that they thought should be
i ncl uded.

We appeal ed that, were passed for
reconsi deration on August 17th, and the Depart nment
concl uded on Septenber 9th that, no, it would not be
part of the hearing record. | think |I have about 25
copies. I'mnot sure that's enough. |'mhoping it's
enough for purposes of the exhibits and the principal
pl ayers of the various docunents. And | would -- |'m
prepared to argue that whether or not it's in the
hearing notice, that because the Section 50Q is open for
consi derati on, because this is a pronul gati on heari ng,
let's say it was nmandatory proceeding and all we were
| ooki ng at was Section 50, that once that section is
open, that it is appropriate for any nodification at the
hearing. And | can give a nunber of exanples of what
m ght happen, but | guess the nost sufficient thing by
nmy perspective would be -- and | guess you have not
actual ly indicated what the exhibits are yet, like the
hearing notice, so I'mnot sure if you want to do that
first and then come back to this, but |I've got the five
docunments to renmain exhibits and then |'m prepared to
make mnmy argunent why that section is open, whether or
not it's in the hearing notice and why not to be

i ncl uded for consideration.
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JUDGE CLI FTON: CGood.

MR ENGLISH | defer to you to how do you want
to proceed? |If you want to proceed first by getting the
actual hearing notice in the record as we don't actually
have it in the record yet and then proceeding with these
five. However you wish to do it. | do think it is an
appropriate prelimnary matter and ought to be addressed
t oday.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Qught to be addressed today,
argued today, or just that we're all on alert?

MR, ENGISH Well, | would prefer that it be
argued today, because the decision, whatever that is,
will affect the hearing going forward, it wll affect
testinony of ny witnesses. | will say in candor if it's
denied we're going to probably put the evidence in
anyway and then argue as an alternative the secretary
shoul d have concluded if we end up sonewhere other than
this forum But also | would like to have it resol ved
t oday, because if it's denied it gives an opportunity to
appeal the secretary, so | think the sooner it gets
resol ved, the better for all of the disciplines, Your
Honor .

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. 1'mgoing to wait
until after the governnent has given its statistical and

anal ysis evidence and then I'll invite that argunent.
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MR. ENGLISH: All right, Your Honor, thank you.

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. | want you to know,
M. English, |I certainly heard you say that at | east
gives ne grounds to argue that the secretary should have
included it. It's difficult for me to countenance in a
hearing Iike this sonmething that was not forewarned in
the notice. |If you would like to address just that
part.

MR. ENGLI SH:  Your Honor, obviously that's why
we submitted it and we thought it should be in the
notice, but I will argue in the alternative that we have
had this plenty of tinmes in hearings over -- | don't
know -- 40 years, M. Vetne, but | have a nunber of
years and definitely you have opportunities for people
to cone in and tweak a proposal or make an adjustnent to
a proposal. And the rule is is the section open, and if
the section is open then soneone can nodify it. So, for
i nstance, try not to do too nuch of the argunent, Your
Honor, but if sonmebody wanted to drop the whey factor
entirely, just omt it, | think that's an appropriate
nodi fication for a hearing when that section is open.

| f sonmebody wants to conme in and nodify the
| anguage of the producer-handl er provision, which has a
three-m | lion-pound cap and they want to say | want that

to be a four-mllion-pound cap, | think that's an
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appropriate nodification when the section has been
opened. If we establish a rule that we can't nodify the
provisions, | think we run counter from Judge Posner's
decision of Alto Dairy in which he said this is not
sinmply a matter of voting on the actual subm ssions nade
by the parties, that the purpose of a rule making is to
discuss it and nodify it and conme up with an i deal

sol uti on.

So I'lIl stop now, because otherwise I'll| just
make the whol e argunment, but | hear what you have to
say, Your Honor, but the alternative is then that we are
set in concrete, and if, for instance, the cooperatives
decide that, oh, gee, in order to make this work we need
to nodify a section that points to part 1000 and they
i nstead now want to have a different section, | think a
ruling that says we can't do what we want to do would
prevent them And | think we create a straightjacket
for this proceeding, and if thisis as it is, a
promul gati on hearing, that's an inappropriate
strai ghtjacketing.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Before you |l eave, M. English
woul d you spell the case of Judge Posner for us.

MR, ENGISH Alto Dairy, A-L-T-O DAI-RY
versus Venenman, V-E-N-E-M A-N, but obviously if we're

going to go back and forth we can argue it now, Your
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Honor, but --

JUDGE CLIFTON: | don't want you to persuade ne
absolutely now, but | |ike what you are doing. You are
giving the rest of us a preview of what this is about,

whi ch | appreciate.

M . Beshore.
MR. BESHORE: And I'Il just give a real quick
previ ew of our position on that. | nmean, we support the

departnment's position here. There's never been a line
that said the section's open, that anything can be
brought in under that section, it's always been in the
historically in these hearings, you know, scope of the
noti ce and scope of the hearing. Sone things are in and
some things are out. So we think that proposal, the
alternative proposal with Dairy Institute, was properly
refused by the Departnent.

"Il just say one thing about one of the cases
that they're relying on which | have deep personal
know edge about. The only tinme in the history of this
programa court has intervened in how the secretary
defined the scope of a hearing was in the Nati onal
Farnmers Organi zati on case that was cited in sone of the
materials that Dairy Institute had nmade, and in that
case what the Departnent did and the Court found was

i nappropriate was not rule sonething out because of the
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scope of the subject matter, which is what has been done
here. The Departnent in that case took a pre-hearing
poll and determ ned that National Farnmers Organi zation
proposal wasn't going to be supported by anybody el se,
so they said we're not going to hear it. And the Court
di d not approve of that procedure, but that's in no way,
of course, you know, what's going on here where the
Departnment has stated in two letters the reasons why the
request is not appropriate.

JUDGE CLI FTON: M. Beshore, would you spel
t he nanme of your case, please?

MR, BESHORE: National, N-A-T-1-ONA-L
Farnmers, F-A-R ME-R-S, Oganization. Spelling bee
here, I think. ORGANI-Z-A-T-1-ON versus Lyng,
L-Y-NG | don't have a cite, but it was a district
court of the District of Colunbia, 1988 nmybe.

JUDGE CLI FTON:  Very well. Al right. What |
would like to do next is begin with those
representatives of the United States Departnent of
Agriculture proceeding with any further statenents they
woul d I'i ke to make, introducing any exhibits they would
like to make, calling their first wtness or however
they would like to proceed.

MR. HLL: Yes, Your Honor, we do have four

foundati onal exhibits we would like to -- can you hear
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JUDGE CLIFTON: | can hear you, but | didn't
hear your nane.

MR. HLL: OCh, Brian HIl. Yes, we do have
four foundational exhibits we would like to enter marked
as exhibits and entered into the record.

JUDGE CLIFTON: | would |ike you to go to the
podi um and identify those for us. | would indicate that
all of the exhibit labeling will all be nunbers, there
will be no letters. So exhibits will be Exhibit 1, then
there will be Exhibit 2, then Exhibit 3. They'll just
be nunbered based on when we first hear about them

So when M. Hi Il says he has four, these wll
be exhibits, 1 through 4. He'll tell us which is which,
but throughout this whole proceeding that's how we'll
identify exhibits. Wen you have an exhibit to present
to the group it's hel pful if you have already nade
phot ocopi es so that everyone can pick up their copies.
The court reporter will need one to look on. 1'll need
one to |l ook on, if you have a w tness | ooking on.

W're going to maintain two separate origina
records. One wll end up with the hearing clerk, but
before it goes to the hearing clerk it will be scanned
by the court reporting service, placed on the web site

or it wll be scanned by the court reporter service and
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by the federal agency placed on the web site, so you may
want to say nore about that process by way of

instructing people what to do as they give us exhibits

as M. Hill is about to do.
So, M. Hill, you can go ahead and tal k about
yours and then I'll ask who would |like to give nore

i nformati on about that from Agricul tural Marketing
Servi ce.

MR, HILL: Gkay. So we have Exhibit No. 1,
which is Notice in the Federal Register, which was
publ i shed August 6th, 2015. We would like to nark that
Exhibit No. 1. Exhibit No. 2 would be the Certificate
of Notice to Interested Parties. Exhibit 3 is a
Certificate of the Press Rel ease, news release. And
Exhibit 4 is a Certificate of Oficials Notified
Governors in the States of Arizona, California,
Col or ado, |daho, Nevada, New Mexico, Oregon, Utah and
Washi ngton. That would be Exhibit No. 4. And if there
are no objections I would Iike to enter those into the
record.

(Wher eupon, Exhibit 1, Exhibit 2, Exhibit 3, Exhibit 4
were marked for identification.)

JUDGE CLI FTON: Are there any objections?
Well, first of all, has everybody had a chance to see

what he's tal king about? Let's -- where are they and
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how can peopl e see thenf?

M5. TAYLOR  Erin Taylor with USDA. These
four, we do have copies of the Federal Register, the
heari ng notice |laying over on the exhibit table. The
other three are really housekeepi ng docunents, and given
t he vol um nous anobunts of photocopying we -- the trees
we killed this weekend, we just decided that they're
ki nd of just general docunents and not knowing -- no one
necessarily needs to see themto participate in the
hearing, but they will be up on the web site as exhibits
to conplete the hearing record if that's okay with you,
Judge.

JUDGE CLI FTON: So just so you have an i dea,
|"mgoing to -- well, M. HIl, you have them Hold
themup one at a tine. Let people see what you are
t al ki ng about.

MR HLL: GCkay. Exhibit No. 1 is the Federal
Regi ster Notice. |It's a packet, probably 15, 20 pages
| ong. The second docunent, Exhibit No. 2, is the
Certificate of Oficials Notified, interested parties.
Exhibit No. 3 is the news release. And Exhibit No. 4 is
the Certificate of Oficials Notified, notifying various
state governors.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Is there anyone who wants to

question M. Hill about any of these docunents? |Is
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there any objection to any of these docunents being
admtted into evidence?

There are none. Exhibit 1 is admtted into
evidence, Exhibit 2 is admtted into evidence. Exhibit
3is admtted into evidence, and Exhibit 4 is admtted
i nto evidence.

(Whereupon, Exhibit 1, Exhibit 2, Exhibit 3, Exhibit 4
were admtted into Evidence.)

JUDGE CLI FTON:  Now, who will mnake sure the
reporter has the requisite nunber of copies of these?

MR, HILL: Those docunents will be going to
Meredith Frisius. Can you raise your hand, please?

JUDGE CLI FTON: Ckay. Soneone cone and speak
to me about the path of the exhibits that are admtted
into evidence just so we all know.

M5. TAYLOR  Just so everyone is clear,
Meredith, who has raised her hand, Frisius, wll be
keeping the official docunments in this process, keep
them organi zed. |f you can pl ease give her two copies
and she will mark them as exhibits and at the end of
each day they will go to the court reporter and there is
a court reporting conpany who will scan them and ensure
we have the conplete record copy so the court reporter
doesn't have to flip papers back and forth. That's how

we're going to handle it in this proceeding, but please
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do give the court reporter her own copy while she
transcribes. |If you are reading in a testinony it m ght
be easier for her if she can read al ong as she types to
make sure she's not m ssing anything.

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. So I'mgoing to
repeat just to nake sure | understood. |If I'ma wtness
and | have a statenent, then two copi es of that
statenment need to go to the Agricultural Marketing
Servi ce enpl oyee who's seated on the third row fromthe
front. Wuld you stand, please. And she will determ ne
what nunber it has, because she's keeping the officia
list, so you do not mark your exhibit with what nunber
it is, you do not guess, she marks it. And then you
give a copy of that to the court reporter just for the
court reporter's use. |It's a courtesy copy. Then at
the end of the day the Agricultural Marketing Service
delivers to the court reporter two record copies.

MS. TAYLOR  Correct.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Okay. |I've got it. Good. All
right. Thank you. Now, what next does -- well, first
of all, does anybody want a ten-m nute break? Everybody
good? No break yet. Al right. Everybody is good.
What wi Il happen next from USDA?

MR. HILL: W want to call Amanda Steeneck.

JUDGE CLIFTON: Say it again, the mc wasn't
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on.

MR H LL: Amanda Steeneck. W're going to

call Amanda Steeneck.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Al right. Wl cone.

MS. STEENECK: Hel | o.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Pl ease nake yoursel f
confortable. 1'll be swearing you in as you remain
seated. Pl ease raise your right hand.

ANVANDA STEENECK
Call ed as a wi tness,
havi ng been first duly
sworn, testified as foll ows:

THE W TNESS: Yes.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Pl ease state and spell your

nare.
THE WTNESS: M nane is Amanda St eeneck.
Amanda, A-MA-N-D-A Steeneck, S-T-E-E-N-E-C K

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. 1'mgoing to ask

you to count fromone to five, and I want the people in

the back to raise their hands if they can hear you fine.

THE W TNESS: One, two, three, four, five.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Good. Now, are you confortable

wi th having that m crophone that cl ose?

THE WTNESS: Not really.

JUDGE CLI FTON: The problemis she can't turn
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t he pages of her notes because the nicrophone is on

t hem

THE WTNESS: | can adjust nyself.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Good. Now,

confortabl e position |ooking at your

me -- and count to five.

THE W TNESS: One,

try to just be in a

notes and tell

two, three, four, five.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Good. That

you.

M. Hll, you nay proceed.

DI RECT EXAM NATI ON

BY MR HILL:
Q Good norni ng.
A Good nor ni ng.

w il work. Thank

Q So can you tell us what you are going to be

testifying to today?

A | will be testifying today on the prelimnary

i npact anal ysi s.

Q So did you prepare any docunents for this

testi nony?

A | prepared the prelimnary inpact analysis.

MR H LL: W have two docunents that we woul d

like to nark as evi dence.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Al |

right.
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MR HLL: One is called the Prelimnary
Regul atory | npact Analysis of Proposals to Establish a
California M|k Federal Marketing Order.

JUDGE CLI FTON:  And woul d that have the next
nunber ?

MR. HILL: Yes, it would, Your Honor. W would
i ke that as nunber 5.

(Wher eupon, Exhibit 5 was
mar ked for identification.)

MR. H LL: Then we would Iike to mark as nunber
6 USDA Agricul tural Marketing Service Dairy Program
Regi onal Econonetric Mdel Docunentation for Model
Calibrated to USDA Agricultural Projections to 2024.

(Wher eupon, Exhibit 6 was
mar ked for identification.)

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. | would Iike for us
to go off record for about five mnutes while people
obtai n copi es of these docunents. Everyone else, if you
don't want to do that, get up and stretch. W'IlIl go
back on record at 11:16.

(Recess taken.)

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. Let's cone to
order, please. Al right. Let's go back on the
record. W're back on record at 11:17. M. HlI.

MR HI LL: So we've marked Exhibits No. 5 and
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6. Can you please give your testinony now,
Ms. Steeneck.
STATEMENT OF AMANDA STEENECK

My nane is Aranda Steeneck. |'m an
agricultural econom st on the econom c analysis staff in
Dai ry Program of the Agricultural Marketing Service of
the United States Departnent of Agriculture. | have
worked for Dairy Programfor five and a half years.
have nmy Master's in applied agricultural econom cs from
Virginia Tech and have attended the Virginia Tech's
Ph. D. econonetrics course series.

The Prelimnary Regul atory | npact Anal ysis of
the Proposals to Establish a California Federal M1k
Mar keti ng Order was done by the economi c anal ysis staff
at Dairy Program | led this analysis. The analysis
was done using the USDA Agricul tural Marketing Service
Dai ry Programregi onal econonetric nodel. The nobde
results are consistent with the USDA agricul tura
projections to 2024. | amnot testifying for or against
any proposal in this hearing, and the inpact analysis
and nodel were not prepared for or against any proposal
in this hearing.

The nodel is an annual dynam c regional
econonetric nodel of the U S. dairy industry that uses

historic data to define economc relationships. It is
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based on an earlier regional nodel used in the 2000

Class Il11/1V price hearing, and on the national dairy
econonetric nodel used in the 2000 Cass II1/1V price
heari ng, the 2006 Class I11/1V nmake all owance heari ng,

the 2006 Class I/11 price fornula hearing and the 2007
Class Ill and Class |V price fornulas hearing as well as
used to create the published USDA agricul tural
projections. The sanme assunptions of historic weather
patterns and current policy used in the national nodel
are used in the regional nodel. The regional nodel

i ncorporates the national nodel's equations and uses
simlar drivers to those in the previous regiona

nodel .

For the purpose of using this nodel to analyze
proposal s for this hearing, the nodel was designed to
allow California to interact with the other regions in
the simlar manner to how the other regions interact
with each other, instead of standing alone as a smaller
systemwi thin the | arger system

The regi onal nodel sinultaneously forecasts
annual regional mlk production, regional fluid mlk and
nati onal manufactured dairy product consunption,
regional dairy class utilization, national dairy product
prices and regional farmmlk prices from 2014 through

2024. The forecasts in the nodel are based on data
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provi ded by the United States Department of Agriculture,
the California Departnment of Food and Agriculture, the
Bureau of Labor Statistics and the Bureau of Econom c
Analysis. In the nodel we use econom ¢ theory that
supply and demand vary based on price, and when the two
are equal the intersection is the market clearing

price.

The nodel structure is built to consider the
U S. dairy industry fromthe farmlevel up through the
whol esal e | evel. The nodel has 14 m |k production
regions that are groups of states, sone of which are
closely related to the Federal order boundaries. MKk
production in a region is based on its all-mlk price.
The mlk then noves fromthe production regions to the
processing facilities in 12 pools, where the mlk is
then classified. The 12 pools are the ten federal
orders, California, and a pool of the renmining
unregul ated mlk. The nodel estimtes regions of fluid
demand that are used to calculate the Cass | use.

The Cass | mlk is accounted for in each pool
first and the remainder of the mlk is allocated to
Class Il, Ill and IV based on price relationships. The
al locations to each class are sunmed across the pools to
come up with the national supplies for the Cass I, I

and |V products. Wen they becone equal to the nationa
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demand the market clearing prices are determ ned. The
nati onal market clearing prices for the dairy products
used in the Federal Order end-product price formulas are
used to cal cul ate the conponent and class prices. Using
the class prices, the blend prices for the orders are
cal cul ated, which are then used to calcul ate the
regional all-mlk prices. That closes the | oop, where
the all-mlIk prices tie back to m |k production.

The nodel is used to set benchmark or baseline
esti mates based on the current California Departnent of
Food and Agriculture and Federal order regul ations. The
i npacts of the four proposals are neasured as changes
fromthe baseline estimates. |In the nodel it is assuned
if a California Federal Order is adopted, the starting
date woul d be January 1st, 2017.

JUDGE CLIFTON: I'mgoing to interrupt you.
Remenber where you were. Wuld you please -- he's not
nmowi ng the | awn, he's just blowing things off. Good.

Al'l right. You may resunme. Thank you.

THE W TNESS: The inpact analysis is broken
down by proposal. For each proposal, deviations from
the current California Departnent of Food and
Agriculture regulations are identified and nodel ed. The
Cal i fornia Producer-Handl er Associ ati on and Ponder osa

Dairy's proposals were submtted in response to the
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cooperatives' proposal. They're addressed in this
anal ysis as proposed nodifications to the cooperatives
pr oposal .

In the cooperatives', the producer handler's
and Ponderosa's proposals the result showed to a varying
degree increases in California prices, which increase
m |k production in California. The increased production
in California increases the U S. supply of mlk used for
the maj or dairy products, which decreases the nationa
product prices for cheddar cheese, butter, nonfat dry
mlk and dry whey. The decreases in the nationa
product prices decrease class and conponent prices in
the federal orders.

In the Dairy Institute's proposal the results
show an increase in the national cheddar cheese and dry
whey prices and decreases in the butter and nonfat dry
mlk prices. The changes in the national dairy product
prices cause m xed results across the country. In
federal orders with nore cheese production, the nodel
projects increases in blend prices, and in orders with
nmore butter and nonfat dry m | k production, the nodel
proj ects decreases in blend prices.

The full docunentation on both the regiona
nodel and prelimnary inpact analysis have been posted

on the Dairy Programweb site, www. ans. usda. gov/caorder,
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and entered as exhibits here. |I'mhere to answer
questions that you nay have concerning the prelimnary
I npact anal ysi s.
MR. HLL: Brian Hill.
RESUVED DI RECT EXAM NATI ON
BY MR HILL:

Q | think you addressed this already, but this
anal ysis was produced for the use of all parties in
fornmulating their testinony and not to support a
particul ar proposal or to support a Federal order at
all; is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q Can you please quantify the groups in which you
conducted this anal ysis?

A | conducted this analysis for the cooperatives,
the Dairy Farnmers of America, Land O Lakes and the
California Dairies, Incorporated, the Institute or the
Dairy Institute of California, the California
Producer - Handl er Associ ation or as referred to in the
anal ysis as CPHA and Ponderosa Dairy, which is referred
to in the anal ysis.

Q Thank you. Can you pl ease | ook at exhibit --
what's marked as Exhibit No. 5, which is the prelimnary
regul atory inpact analysis, and go to page 26 | believe

it's marked. It starts with the tables. 1t's appendix
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B. Can you please describe -- give us a little

descripti

A

on of table Bl, please.

It is the changes fromthe baseline in the

statistically uniformprices at 3.5 butterfat for the

cooper ati

Q

A.

Q

A.
bl end pri

Q

A.

Q

A.
dairy --
cooperati

Q

A.

Q

A.
all-mlk
2024.

Q

A.

ve proposal.

For the cooperative proposal ?

Ri ght .

B2, can you give us the sane, please?

It is the changes fromthe baseline in the

ces attached for the cooperative proposal .

And that's through year 2024; is that correct?

Correct.
Tabl e B3?

It is the changes fromthe baseline in the

t he national dairy product prices under the

ve proposal.

And, agai n, through 2024?
Correct.

B4?

It is the changes fromthe baseline in the

prices for the cooperative proposal through

Tabl e B5?

It is the changes fromthe baseline in mlk

production under the cooperative proposal.
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Q Just in looking at that table, they're all the
sane, but can you -- looking nowit says "US mlKk
production, Northeast m |k production.”™ It is show ng
all the different areas. Can you briefly describe that?

A So we see the different state regions that are
the m |k production regions described in the nodel
docunentation |isted here.

Q And that was |like that for tables Bl through
B4; correct?

A Correct.

Q Tabl e B6?

A We see the changes fromthe baseline in the
m | k marketing under the cooperative proposal.

Q Tabl e B7?

A W see the changes fromthe baseline in the
producer revenues under the cooperative proposal.

Q | know this is tedious. W're going to nmake
it. Table B8?

A W see the changes fromthe baseline for the
federal m |k marketing order conponent prices fromthe
cooperative proposal.

Q Tabl e B9?

A W see the changes fromthe baseline in the
Federal order m |k marketing class prices at 3.5

butterfat.
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JUDGE CLI FTON: Let ne ask you now.

Twi ce you

have said 3.5 butterfat, and what |I'mactually | ooking

at says "3.5" capital "B," capital "F."
THE W TNESS: Correct.

JUDGE CLI FTON: So can you explain to ne what

the difference between 3.5 and 3.5 woul d be?

THE WTNESS: | was using shorthand.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Right, because that's howit's

referred to in the industry; correct?

THE W TNESS: Correct.

JUDGE CLI FTON: And what is 3.5 butterfat

referring to?

THE WTNESS: It's referring to the fat test,

standard test that we use for butterfat in the industry.

JUDGE CLIFTON: Is it a percentage of the

quantity?

THE WTNESS: It's 3.5 percent butterfat.

JUDGE CLIFTON: Is it a percent by weight or by

vol ume?

THE WTNESS: It's per hundredwei ght.

hundr ed pounds, sorry.

Per

JUDGE CLI FTON: So a hundredwei ght is a hundred

pounds of m | k?

THE W TNESS: Yes.

JUDGE CLIFTON: So it's a percentage by wei ght
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of the whole mlk, the percentage of the butterfat?
THE W TNESS: Yes.
JUDGE CLI FTON: Ckay. Go ahead.
MR HLL: Q | think we're up to table B10

A It shows the changes fromthe baseline fromthe
California to federal m |k marketing order class prices
at 3.5 butterfat under the cooperative proposal.

Q And table B11?

A It shows the federal m |k marketing order class
prices at test, they're changes away fromthe baseline
under the cooperative proposal.

Q Tabl e B12?

A It shows the California class utilization

changes fromthe baseline under the cooperative

pr oposal .
Q B13?
A It shows the national class utilization changes

away from the baseline under the cooperative proposal.

Q  B14?

A It shows the federal m |k marketing order C ass
| revenue changes away fromthe baseline under the
cooperative proposal.

Q Tabl e B15, please?

A It shows the inport of the mpjor dairy products

changes under the cooperative proposal away fromthe
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basel i ne.

Q And, finally, B16?

A It also it shows the U S. mgjor export changes
away fromthe baseline under the cooperative proposal.

Q And that would wap up the cooperative proposa
anal ysis that you nade there?

A Correct.

Q So if you ook at B17 to -- Bl17 to B32, which
party does it go to, the Dairy Institute, the California
Pr oducer - Handl er Associ ati on or Ponderosa Dairy?

A B17 through 32 is for the producer-handl ers.

Q So these next tables from17 all the way to
B64, they're just the sanme calculations with the other

proposals; is that correct?

A Yes.

Q So B33 through about B48 is for Ponderosa?

A Yes.

Q And is B49 through B64 Dairy Institute?

A Yes.

Q Thank you. Also, | believe there's a typo in

the analysis wite-up that was posted online. Can you

pl ease explain that for the record?

A Yes, there is a typo on page nine of the
econom ¢ inpact analysis. It is for the advanced
butterfat price. It said 0.1715, the nmake al |l owance,
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and it is supposed to be and is now 0.1932. This was
only a typo in the wite-up, so it is correct in the
nodel . It makes no adjustnents to our calculations. It
has been corrected online and has been corrected in the
exhibits that are available here. And | just wanted to
clarify that to everybody that's here at the hearing so
that they don't --
Q So to neke all owances using a nodel now is

correct, that's correct?

A. Yes.
Q It was just transcribed incorrectly, the
wWite-up?

A Correct.
Q So what you are entering in today as an exhibit
had been printed with the correct nunber?
A. Yes.
MR. HLL: That's all the questions | have
right now, Your Honor. | would like to nove into
evi dence both Exhibit No. 5 and Exhibit No. 6.
JUDGE CLI FTON: Before there is
cross-exam nation of this wtness | would invite anyone
who has questions of this witness about these exhibits
if you wish to ask questions before you deci de whet her
you have any objection to their being admtted into

evi dence. Does anyone want to ask questions of this
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W t ness before decidi ng whet her you object?

There is no one.

s there any objection to Exhibit 5 being
admtted into evidence?

There is none. Exhibit 5is admtted into
evi dence.

(Wher eupon, Exhibit 5 was
admtted into evidence.)

JUDGE CLI FTON: Does anyone wi sh to question
the wi tness about Exhibit 6 or her testinony before
det ermi ni ng whet her you have any objection to it being
admtted into evidence?

There is no one.

|s there any objection to the adm ssion into
evi dence of Exhibit 6?

There is no one. Exhibit 6 is admtted into
evi dence.

(Wher eupon, Exhibit 6 was
adm tted into evidence.)

MR. HLL: | have no further questions at this
time, Your Honor.

JUDGE CLIFTON: | would invite questions from
anyone. Any questions of this w tness?

1
Il
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CROSS- EXAM NATI ON
BY MR BESHORE

Q Good norning, nma'am | have just a coupl e of
questions |I think. Let ne ask you, generally the tables
in the inpact analysis show i npacts beginning with the
year 2017 through 2024, and this -- by your -- the
project, the study was done this year, earlier this year
| guess during 2015. At that tinme the data you woul d
have had for your baseline, your starting point for any
of the input would have been annual data for 2014; is
that correct?

A The baseline is set every year by USDA, and the
basel i ne uses data fromall the way up to 2013 because
not all of the data for 2014 has been rel eased yet at
that point, so the baseline was officially rel eased
during the Ag Qutl ook Forum but | believe it was put
online nmuch earlier this year, nmaybe even Decenber.

Q Ckay. So the data that you had that was used
in this study was actually 2013 dat a?

A It ended in 2013, yes.

Q Ended in 2013. Ckay. So the projections start
at 2017. M question is what data is in between there,
2014, 2015, 20167

A The tabl es here show the inpact anal ysis

changes, so previous to the inpact occurring in the
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forecast period there would only be zeros.

Q There woul d be zeros for results, but
guess --

A Exactly.

Q Do you have any -- let ne just be real specific
about it. GOkay. So you've got 2013 actual production
data let's say for California.

A Correct.

Q So in the nodel then, what does the nodel say
the production of mlk in California was in 20147

A They are forecasts, but specifically what they
are | do not have in front of ne.

Q Ckay. Do you know whet her -- and how about
2015, sane answer?

A. Yes.

Q And 2016, sane answer?

A. Yes.

Q So tal king about California production then, do
you know whet her the forecast, for instance, showed an
increase in production in 2015 over 2013, an increase in
2015 versus 2014 for California production?

A | don't have that information in front of nme at
this nmoment, but | do have it available for ne.

Q So you could at sone point in the hearing after

| unch or whenever --
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A. Yes.

Q -- you could provide that information?

A. Yes.

Q Ckay.

A | will check to nmake sure that | can provide
it.

Q Ckay. So just conceptually then with respect

to the information of that sort, we're just talking
about California mlk production now, conceptually would
| be correct to understand that all other things held
equal |y when the nodel uses greater vol unes or sees
greater volunmes in mlk production in California, that
the inpact on other regions of the country would tend

to -- all other things being held equal -- would tend to
show reductions in prices?

A Can you repeat the question?

Q Yes. I'mgoing to hold in the nodel -- hold
everything as you ran it except m |k production in
California. M question is if you input in any given
year increased m |k production in California, does that
tend to then show i ncreased national volune of mlKk
production and, therefore, |lower prices nationally in a
particular -- in other sections of the country?

A | did not run a specific analysis just | ooking

at what would happen if | only increased California mlKk
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production. | nodel ed the whole proposals, and so |
cannot say specifically one way or another if that would

happen and | cannot speculate on it.

Q Ckay. So you are not sure how that would work?
A | will not speculate on it.
Q But you can provide us information on what the

nodel assuned production levels of California were for
2014, 2015, 20167

A | can tell you if they're increasing,
decr easi ng.

Q And by what anount?

A | will check, but | believe so.

Q Good. Thank you. Can you talk about how the

depooling in the federal rule systemwas factored into

these -- the nodel, if it was?
A Specifically in California or in other
regi ons?

Q Al of that.

A So for the nodel mlk not pooled in other
regions is considered. Wat we did is we included the
data that we have on m |k not pooled in the classes for
Cass Il, Ill and IV, and | ooked at our estimations for
the mlk going into Class II, |11l and IV in each region
as if that mlk had been pooled. And so the decision to

gointoll, Ill and IV is based on not only what mlk
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was actually pooled in Il, Ill and IV, but what m |k was
typi cally pool ed, and was consi dered that way.

Q So was there a consideration built in of
assum ng a particular proportion of the eligible mlk
woul d be depool ed i n?

A. No.

Q Wel |, but there was an assunption that sone
m |k woul d not be pooled; is that correct?

A We used historic data to -- we used historic
dat a.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Excuse ne. | don't know where
the noise is comng from but it is interfering with the
w tness. Thank you. Start again, please.

THE W TNESS: We used historic data of m |k not
pool ed and added it to the mlk that is pooled in its
class and then used that to specify the estinmation of
the mlk going into that class, so the estimtion of
that mlk going into that class --

JUDGE CLI FTON: Let nme stop you. \Were is the
noi se comng fron? Thank you. You may proceed.

THE WTNESS: Wuld you like ne to start over?

MR. BESHORE: Q | woul d.
A So we | ooked at the historic data of mlk going
into Class Il, IlIl and IV for the other orders, not

California, because there has not historically been mlk
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in our pool, but fromother orders and said, okay, this
much mlk is going into Cass Il use, Class Ill use,
Class IV use, and estinmated it as part of our estimation
of what was going into that class for that area or that
pool .

Q Ckay. And what was the tine period and

geographi c base for the historic data that you used?

A We used the federal orders data.
Q For what tine period?

A From 2000 to 2013.

Q And for the entire systenf

A For each order, yes.

Q For each order. ay. And then what was
projected for California?

A What we did for California is because there is
not historic data avail able on what woul d not be pool ed,
we | ooked at the upper Mdwest nmonthly mlk not pool ed
data because it has a simlar market to California to
estimate what mlk would not pool in California, and so
what we did is we | ooked at the nonthly to annual mlk
price spreads to convert those nonthly differences. So
used the nonthly prices versus the annual prices in an
annual nodel to say on what frequency mlk woul d not
pool on an annual basis.

Q So taking the cooperative's proposal, for
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i nstance, you would have projected that mlk in
California and the California order would have pool ed or
not pool ed proportionate to what had occurred

hi storically, what has occurred historically in

Order 307

A In the cooperative's proposal we did not see
that as a change away fromthe current CDFA regul ations
of inclusive pooling and so no change was made for the
cooperati ve.

Q You consider all mlk being pool ed?

A. Yes.

Q Wth respect to consuner-|evel inpacts of
demand for dairy products at the consuner |evel, can you
tell us how the nodel took that into account, to the
extent that it did?

A Coul d you clarify your question?

Q Does the -- are there any assunptions built
into the nodel with respect to how the price changes
that you project would be transmtted to the consuner
| evel and, therefore, inpact ultimte demand for C ass
|, Class Il, Cass IlIl, Cass |V products?

A In the nodel we | ook at whol esal e prices and
demand for those whol esal e prices or demand for those
products based on those whol esale prices. W do not

make any assunptions about how that noves on to the
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consurer.
Q Ckay. So the demand is just neasured at the

whol esal e | evel, and however that works out, that's

consi dered the consunption, the ultinmate consunption or

use of the products. Did | restate that correctly or

not ?

A |'"mcontenplating it. | believe you stated it
correctly.

Q Ckay. Wen you said the nodel is an annua

nodel, do | understand that to nmean that it sinply
projects -- it projects one change each year in essence?

A It projects, yes. It projects annually the
nunber for each year.

Q Ckay. So was there anything in the nodel to --
was there any information in the nodel that took into
account known market place facts that are not just
statistics, such as in California at the production
level it's known that there are producer-based plants in
ef fect anong the mmj or cooperatives and processors.
Wul d that be taken -- was that taken into effect in any
way in the projections?

A "' mnot sure | understand the question.

Q Okay. If there are private arrangenents --
A Such as?
Q.

I n the market pl ace such as agreenents between
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cooperatives and their nmenbers or both buyers and
their -- you know, their suppliers with respect to the
vol une of production that can be narketed, the private
agreenents, okay, was that factored in any way into the
cal cul ati ons, projections?

A For exanpl e, production agreenents, we did
i ncorporate production data historically in California
and those agreenents would be inplicitly reflected in
t hose production nunbers.

Q Ckay. So you used the nunbers and what ever
they inply, that's what the nodel then projected?

A And the relationships that we devel oped in
relation to those nunbers.

MR. BESHORE: Thank you. | don't have any
ot her questions at this time, Your Honor.
CROSS- EXAM NATI ON

BY MR, ENGLI SH:

Q |"mnot sure, but | think I"'mfollowng up on a
[ ine of questions from M. Beshore, but if |I'mnot then
if I ask you sonething different then naybe you can help
me out here.

Do you have the actual California baseline mlk

production nunbers that were used in the nodel ?

A | can check to see if | can get those.

Q Ckay. And is that your understandi ng of what
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M. Beshore was asking about, as well?

A | thought he was specifically |ooking for 2014
t hrough 2016.

Q Wll, I"mactually | ooking for 2013, which
woul d say that the volunme you used -- that's the real
nunmber, right, because | don't think --

A Correct.

Q | don't think that nunber was actually
avail able on the web site fromwhat we could find.

Maybe | | ooked in the wong place, but --

A Specifically the basel i ne nunber?

Q For California only.

A The basel i ne nunber for California?

Q Yes.

A. No, no. | don't think that was avail abl e on

the web site.

Q So expanding from M. Beshore's request, if we
could get the actual 2013 California baseline nunber and
then I would agree with M. Beshore al so basically
t hroughout the analytic period, which would necessarily
i nclude 2014, 2015, 2016, but then forward what those

nunbers actually were for California for each of the

proposal s.
A Okay. | will check to see if that's possible.
Q | understand that you are not commtting to it
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at the nonent. Trying to take the request and it may or
may not be that you can answer it today, it nay be
another day. | think we'll be here for a few.

So in asimlar vein and | ooking at the 60, but
there's a simlar table for usually the other proposals,
so it would be California class utilization changes
under the Dairy Institute proposal. |f those nunbers
are different fromwhat | just asked for and if they're
avail able if we could get those, the actual California
baseline. Now, maybe they're the same, maybe they're
not the same, but if we could get those |I would
appreci ate that.

So then | would like to take you for a nonent
to Exhibit 5, pages 13 and 20, page 13 under out of
state mlk. It's on page 13 of the cooperative
proposal . "Under cooperative proposals out-of-state
mlk currently unregul ated under the CDFA order would
beconme regul ated under the California FMMO and receive
t he, quote, non-quota blend price," period, end quote.
Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q So then on page 20, with respect to the Dairy
Institute proposal, this is now the sane -- the parall el
section as to mlk. "The current CDFA systens do not

permt out of state mlk to be pool ed under the
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Institute's proposal and in the anal ysis out-of-state
mlk to be pooled by neeting certain proponents'

requi renments and qualified out-of-state producers wll
recei ve non-quota blend price,"” no quotes. | take it
those are not identical terns, though, because the
cooperative proposal and our proposal don't treat
out-of-state mlk identity; is that correct?

A First, | would like to say that how t he
different proposals treat out-of-state mlk is not
something |"mhere to testify on specifically.

Q kay.

A It is, however, ny understanding that in the
Dairy Institute's proposal that in the witing of the
proposal that there are ultimately two pools. There's
the traditional Federal order blend pool and the quota
and non-quota pool, and in the Dairy Institutes’
proposal the exact specification of how the non-quota
and quota prices are determned was left to CDFA, to ny
current understandi ng.

Q Well, let me just --

JUDGE CLI FTON: Unfortunately you don't get to
question him but that was a --

MR ENGISH Q And I'mnot trying to trip
you up or anything. |I'mjust trying -- assune for a

nmonent that the Dairy Institute's proposal creates,
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first, atraditional federal blend price and then as to
that mlk that is the subject to quota and overbase
turns that noney over to CDFA or otherw se have CDFA
adm ni ster that, but as a result of that the out-of-
state mlk would receive -- do you understand that the
out-of-state m |k would receive sort of traditional
federal blend price?

A. Yes.

Q Yes, so all I'mgetting at, | just want to make
sure I'"'mclear for the record that when on page 20 the
phrase "non-quota blend prices used,"” that's what it
meant when | just described federal blend price;
correct? |Is that your understandi ng?

A Yes, | understand your --

Q So the fact that the phrases are identical on
pages 13 and 20 was not a m sunderstandi ng by the
Departnment and the two are identical?

A | thought you had the option to el ect out of
t he quota and non-quota pool whether you were out of
state or in state.

Q Well, out of state doesn't get to elect or not
because they're the --

A Ckay.

Q They don't have quota and they're out of state,

and the purpose of the proposal is to account for that?
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A kay.

Q So --

A Then you coul d repl ace the non-quota bl end
price with the words "traditional Federal order bl end
price."

Q And that's how you ran them of f?

A. Yes.

Q Ckay. That's what | was trying to get at.
Thank you.

So | want to now ask sone questions, sort of
nore general for the record, et cetera, of what the
prelimnary econom c analysis is intending to show and
what its purpose is. Are economc -- are such nodels of
econoni c estimated equations used to determ ne regional
supply and demand response to changes in prices?

A. Yes.

Q And | think you said they're basically tested
using time series data; is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q Do these equati ons predict changes on regi ona
supply and demand in response to regul ated changes in
price based on actual historic data on house supply and
demand adj usted changes in prices?

A That was a very awfully long question with

nuances in it. Could you parse it down.
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Q "Il try. Do these equations predict changes
to regional supply and denmand?

A. Yes.

Q Do they predict those changes in response to a
regul ated change in price based on actual historica
dat a?

A. Yes.

Q And do they neke those changes on actua
hi storic data based upon house supply and demand
adj usted to changes in prices?

A | believe so.

Q So | think you testified on this, but in
exam ni ng i npacts of the various proposals do you first
establish a baseline for conparison?

A W do.

Q And why is establishing a baseline inportant?

A So that we have benchmark estimates to prepare
t he adj ustnents of each proposal to.

Q s this nethod anal ysis, using a baseline in
conparison of policy and baseline, fairly standard in
policy anal ysis?

A. Yes.

Q So when you say, for exanple, that the proposa
X, it's a non-specific proposal here, but proposal X

| eads to an increase in production in a particular
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region and a decrease in national dairy comodity
prices, is that relevant to production and comodity
prices today or is it relative to the baseline?

A It's relative to the baseline.

Q So further understanding that concept, if the
basel i ne you estimate showed no production declining 3
percent fromtoday's |evel over five years and the mlk
production levels in response wth that proposal X
declined 2 percent fromtoday's | evel over five years,

t hat change woul d be reported as an increase relative to
t he baseline; correct?

A Coul d you pl ease repeat the question?

Q Sure. So assune for a nonent the baseline
estimate shows a m |k production declining 3 percent
fromtoday' s | evel over five years.

Am | not noving enough?

JUDGE CLI FTON: Let's use that as a stopping
place. W're going to switch out a m crophone.
Everybody stretch, stand. Don't go very far. We'l|
only be off record about two m nutes.

(Recess taken.)

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. Let's cone to order
pl ease. Let's cone to order, please. W have a
different stand for the m crophone, soit's alittle

easier for the witness to see her exhibits and still be
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speaking into the m crophone, so | think that wl|
help. Al right.

| have a request fromthe court reporter,
M. English, you |live and breathe these terns and they
roll off your tongue so quickly.

MR, ENGLISH. | was about to sl ow down anyway.

JUDCGE CLI FTON: Oh.

MR ENGISH O | was hoping | was going to
sl ow down, whether | did or not is the question, but I
wi Il nmake an effort to sl ow down and not only for the
court reporter but for the wtness.

JUDGE CLI FTON: And the people listening.

MR. ENGLI SH: And the people |istening.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Do you renenber where you

wer e?
MR. ENGLISH: | do renmenber where | was.
JUDGE CLI FTON:  You nmy proceed.
MR, ENGISH In the mddle of a very |ong
question, but I'lIl try to break it down.
Q So assune for a nonent for your baseline that

your estimate shows a m |k production decline of 3
percent fromtoday's | evel over five years, and then
further assune that the mlk production levels in
response to proposal X declined 2 percent fromtoday's

| evel over five years. |Is it true |ooking at those two
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assunptions that the change that woul d be reported as an
increase relative to the baseline?

A. Yes.

Q So if soneone disagrees with the actual nunbers
predicted in a baseline, that doesn't necessarily
underm ne the reported results, at |least directionally
relative to the baseline, does it?

A That is true.

Q " mgoing to go back to sonmething | just talked
about a few m nutes ago, but for an entirely different
reason, that's the non-quota blend price issue. Under
t he cooperative proposal, Proposal 1, you refer to
sonet hi ng you call a non-quota blend price. Wat is
that as you interpreted it and how does that differ from
the way we usually understand a blend price under the
federal marketing orders that are currently in
operati on?

A I f | understand your question correctly, you
woul d li ke to know the difference between a non-quota

bl end price and a traditional Federal order blend

price?

Q | think that's an appropriate way of phrasing,
yes.

A On page six of the prelimnary inpact analysis

we define the non-quota blend price at 3.5 percent
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butterfat. The non-quota blend price is -- uses the
non- quota pool value to develop a blend price, which the
non- quota pool value is the pool value m nus the quota
value first. So the quota value is taken off of the top
of the pool value and then the non-quota blend price is
calculated after that. Wereas in a traditional Federa
order pool the traditional or the pool value does not
have anything renoved first off the top.

Q So if I could -- the traditional Federal order
blend price is just one value for everybody, there's one
bl end price for everyone?

A Correct.

Q Are there any -- first of all, does that
effectively nean that the non-quota blend price on page
Six is atwo-tier pricing systen?

A The current California regulations has a quota
value that is given to themunder the regul ati ons and by
guote, "end quota for nonfat solids," and they receive a
19 and a half cents additional for their nonfat solids
t hat they hol d under quot a.

Q So are there any other systens |ike that,
pricing systens, currently used in any other federal
m | k order?

A No.

Q So with regard to both mlk fromoutside the
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state, under the cooperative proposal howis that mlKk
priced at the non-quota blend -- I'"msorry, was that
mlk price the non-quota blend or true FMMO bl end price
for purposes of your analysis?

A For the purposes of the analysis we don't --
gi ve ne a second.

Q Sur e.

A The production in California is reacting to the
all-mlk price that is put out by NASS in California,
and that all-mlk price is tied to the blend price, so
that they're always noving in the sane direction. You
woul dn't want those going off in separate directions in
the nodel. The blend price that is currently used for
the historic data is the statewi de bl end price that
California puts out for that to react off of, which is
fromny understanding the closest thing that California
has to the traditional Federal order blend price that
t hey announce. And it is based off of the fat price and
the nonfat solids price in California at test.

Q Let me try to ask it a different way. Was the
out-of-state mlk treated as unregqulated m |k or how was
it treated in the baseline?

A It was treat as unregul ated mlk.

Q And the assunptions nmade | believe -- let ne

first confirmit. D d you nmake the assunption that bul k
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mlk fromout of state is largely Cass |?

A Yes. W had data from California Departnent of
Food and Agriculture that we based our assunptions off
of .

Q So the assunption was based on an underlying
data from CDFA?

A. Correct.

Q Do you know what percentage you used fromthe
out-of-state mlk as being Cass |, say, 90, 80 --
A | don't know that off the top of ny head, but

it's based off of the California Departnent of

Agriculture's -- Food and Agriculture's nost recent

t hree-year average of anmpunt of out-of-state mlk, so --
Q In the nodel are there any assunptions or

predi ctions that recogni ze existing regional mlKk

production trends?

A What do you nean by "predictions"?
Q Let nme use projections.
A The regional mlk production forecasts are

based of f of historic economc relationships that are
statistically significant that we have found that drive
m | k production in each region.

Q And what about trends in mlk transportation to
serve Class | markets, would that be the sanme kind of

i ssue that's consi dered?
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A Coul d you clarify your question?

Q If there had been changes in mlk
transportation to serve Class |, wuld that be factored
into the nodel ?

A M Ik nmovenents froma region to an order to
service -- to serve the Cass | market woul d be based on
historic data, but it would be all of the m |k novenents
froma region to an order, and then once it's pool ed on
an order, then it gets divvied out to the individual
cl asses.

Q So if I'"'mreading the analysis correctly, it
suggests under the cooperative proposal dairy farners in
California would receive $700 nmillion in nore -- 700
mllion nore dollars a year and m |k output would grow
as conpared to the baseline by 540 mllion pounds or
about 1.2 percent of the current California mlk
production; is that correct?

A | don't have the information in front of me to
confirmthe percentage, but the rest of it, yes.

Q Ckay. Fine. 1Is it fair to say your analysis
predicts that the co-op proposal |eads to extra revenue
to California dairy farmers who woul d then respond by
producing nore m |k as conpared to the baseline?

A. Yes.

Q And that this extra mlk then ends up in plants
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where it is made into extra dairy products, which in
turn increases the supply of dairy products leading to
| ower dairy commodity prices; is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q And then the I ower dairy commodity prices |ead
to lower dairy farmrevenue in nost other regions; is
that correct?

A. Yes.

Q So why on the analysis of the cooperative
proposal is dairy farmrevenue hi gher than the
unregul at ed west ?

A So the unregul ated west region, which is based
on state borders, we have seen a historic relationship
between the all-mlk price in California and their
all-mlk price in their region, and that relationship
was nodel ed. So when the all-mlk price in California
increased, theirs did, as well.

Q Okay. Thank you. Under the cooperative
proposal when there's extra m |k being produced in
California, how does it in the nodel get allocated anong
the different uses?

A Can you repeat the question?

Q So under the cooperative proposal when there's
extra m |k being produced in California, how does the

nodel allocate that mlk anong Class I, IIl, Ill and IV
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using traditional FMMO, Ronan nuneral s?

A So when there's extra m |k being produced it
then allocates it according to the sane rel ati onshi ps
that we have historically seen in Cass 2, 3, 4a and 4b,
because that's all that we have historically in 4, and
then we convert that estimation into the traditiona
Federal order classifications.

Q And just to be clear for the court reporter
when you said 2, 3, 4a and 4b, that was nuneric 2, 3, 4a
and 4b?

A. Correct.

Q Let ne see if | can break it down a little
bit. How does the nodel decide, for exanple, whether
the extra mlk ends up in butter powder versus cheese or
even sonet hing el se?

A So first we take Cass 1 demand and allow it to
take what is denmanded fromthe top of the pool, and then
the remaining mlk is divided anongst the remaining
cl asses usi ng conpositional regression.

Q Usi ng what ?

A Conpositional regression, which is a regression
techni que using seem ngly unrel ated regressions that
force the mlk that is available in the pool. Wll,
which is left available in the pool to add up to the

anmpunt that is available and al so doesn't allowit to go
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negative, so it places restrictions on the estimations
based on what is in actuality possible.

So, for exanple, you can't have -- say you have
a hundred pounds of mlk left in the pool after you take
off Class 1, obviously very unrealistic nunber, but you
coul d have 50 pounds going to 4b and then you have 40
pounds going to 4a and then you have 10 pounds esti nmated
going to 3, well, then you are left with nothing for
Class 2. This forces it to say, okay, there's a hundred
pounds avail abl e, whatever we predict for each of these
classes is going to total a hundred pounds. And you
can't have 20 pounds going to Cass 3 and then have
negative 10 pounds going to Cass 2 to nake up for the
extra 10 pounds that you are predicting would go to
Class 3. So it's a non-negativity constraint saying,
you know, you can't have a residual, and that's
i ncorporated in the functional formof the conpositiona
regression to force those constraints.

The actual conpositional regression used is in
t he nodel docunentation, and -- give nme a second. It is
table 41 of the nodel docunentation, page 31.

MR H LL: For the record, are we talking about
Exhi bit No. 6 now?

THE W TNESS:  Yes.

MR. ENGLI SH: She was tal ki ng about Exhibit 6.
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She turned to Exhibit 6, page 31. All right.

Q Now, are 16 plant capacity constraints
i nportant or does the nodel assune the plant capacity
w il adjust to handle the extra m |k out put?

A The plant capacity that is available is
inplicit in the data, but there are no restrictions put
into the nodel on assunptions of plant capacity.

Q |"msorry, I'mnot sure | understood the

answer. So if it's inplicit in the nodel does that nean

it gets -- there are plant capacity limtations of sone
kind, or --

A Insofar as that it's reflected in the data.

Q Do changes in plant margi ns due to changes in

regul ated price levels inpact what products get nade
fromthe extra mlk?

A Can you repeat the question?

Q Absol utely. Do changes in plant margins due to
changes in regulated price |levels inpact what products
get made fromthat extra mlk?

A So in a nunber of the orders there is a
consi deration of the plant margins, although not in
California because we do not find the relationship to be
statistically significant there. But, for exanple, in
many of themthere's the cheddar cheese price over the

Class 3 price. Price ratio, we wanted to include both
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prices, although since they are intrinsically related to
each ot her through the product price formulas we priced
themtogether as a ratio to deal with nulticollinearity
i ssues, so in many of the orders that plant nmargi n was
found to be statistically significant and used to drive
mlk into the different classes.

Q But then you said it was not statistically
significant for California?

A We did not find that relationship there.

MR. HILL: Your Honor, |I'mnot sure how much

l onger M. English is going to question this w tness.
It's getting a little bit late and this wi tness has been
up for a while. W respectfully request a |unch break

at this tinme.

MR. ENG.ISH | actually wanted to do it before
we swtched the mc, so, you know, I'"'mfine. That's
fine. It's up to the judge, not ne.

JUDGE CLI FTON: So typically we would take an
hour for lunch. |[Is there any reason why should not take
an hour?

MR, ENGLISH Since it's the first day and none
of us know where we're going to get |unch, today would
be the day where we ought to at |east use an hour or an
hour and five mnutes or sonmething, just to 1:30 or

sonet hi ng, because | don't know how quickly we're al
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going to get lunch fromhere, so we may |learn that we
don't need an hour or we need nore than an hour. | just
don't know, Your Honor.

JUDGE CLI FTON: The beauty of going long is
that then we don't have half of us waiting for the rest
to come back. Perhaps today |I should go I ong. Hour and
15 mnutes you think or an hour and a half? Sone think
an hour and a hal f.

MR. HLL: That's fine.

JUDGE CLI FTON: That m ght be w se today.

These questions are extrenely difficult and I would
like -- | assune no one objects if this wtness confers
wth the other economsts in the departnent, the other
statisticians, whatever expertise is involved here. |Is
there any objection to that?

MR. ENGLI SHE O course not, Your Honor.

JUDGE CLI FTON: | think that m ght be hel pful.
Let's conme back at 2:00. W're going to take an hour
and a half today. That may be the last tinme we need
that much tine, so we go off record at 12:27, we'll cone
back at 2:00.

(Lunch recess taken.)

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. Let's go back on

the record in a nonment. Let's cone to order first. Al

right. Let's go back on. Al right. This record
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resunmes at 2:02 in the afternoon, Septenber 22.

| neglected to ask if there are any producers
who would like to testify. This would be a good tine
before we resune the testinony with regard to econom c
anal ysis, but we can also resune that testinony and
interrupt it later on if producers would like to testify
yet this afternoon but not right this mnute. So let ne
ask you to cone forward if you would like to testify
now. All right. As we take breaks fromtine to tinme or
anyone beconmes aware that it's tine for us to interrupt
this witness in order to take dairy farmers' testinony,
"Il be happy to do that.

There's one other prelimnary matter that |
would |i ke to address now, and that is that if we do not
secure these outside doors, we are trying to air
condition the outside and that is not acceptable to our
hosts, so first request is that you not exit by these
doors, that you actually go out the main entrance, but
the other request is if you go out these doors, mnake
sure they're secured behind you. Al right.

Are there any other prelimnary matters before
the witness' testinony continues.

There being none, M. English.

MR, ENGISH Q Good afternoon. So | think

we were sonmewhat in the mddle of a topic, and that was
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t he i npact of changes and in plant nmargins and regul ated
price levels. And before we took the break you had I
believe indicated that for California, unlike the
federal markets that you evaluated, you didn't see a
statistical significance in that relationship; is that
correct?

A. Yes.

Q Wul d one of the factors that m ght explain
that | ast statistical significance be historical plant
capacity issues in California?

A |"munsure. | could not say one way or
anot her.

Q Woul d one of the factors in that |ack of
statistical significance be the inability to depool mlk
in California?

A Again, |I'munsure. | cannot answer, if that's
reasonabl e --

Q In the nodel are there changes in mlk
utilization with regular prices between the different
cl asses? Prices vary between the different classes?

A Can you clarify exactly what you are tal king

about, the class prices?

Q The cl ass prices.
A It depends on the equation, so --
Q |'"'msorry, on the what?
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A It depends on which equation we're |ooking at.
In sonme cases that is in there explicitly. The
conpositional regressions are estimated together as sets
of seem ngly unrel ated regressions where their terns are
allowed to be correlated, so the coefficients that are
estimated are -- the coefficients that are estinmated are
affected by the fact that they are estimted together in
a system So when, for exanple, you are estinmating the
equations for Cass 1, 2 and 3 in a conpositiona
regression together, those coefficients are affected by
the other equations in the estimtion.

In some cases there are explicit inclusions of

other prices in the equations and sone of the Cass 3
equations, there are Cass 2, of other Class 2 products
and frozen dairy product prices over the Class 2 price
in the equation for ass 3, but that's not true in
necessarily all of them |It's included where there's
econoni c rel ati onshi p found.

Q So are those the best exanples that you can
think of right now where it isn't included in the
equati on?

A. Yes.

Q Are there any others that cone to m nd?

A In California another exanple would al so be the

rel ationshi ps that were defined in those equations. W
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see a lot of the -- | don't have it in front of ne
again, sorry.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Don't apologize. | nean, this
is amazingly conplex. You take all the tinme you want.
| f you feel like you don't want to find it right now and
you want to get back to him you are welcone to do it
that way, but don't feel at all |ike you are letting us
down if you need to | ook. You are not.

THE W TNESS: Thank you. For exanple, in the
California 4a over the Class 2, the drivers for the
nonfat dry m |k whol esal e prices over the cheddar cheese
whol esal e prices, so there are those tradeoffs between
the 4a and 4b prices that are driving those -- that push
mlk into one class over the other.

MR, ENGISH Q Ckay. So regardless of
whet her there's -- going back to the plant margin
question, regardl ess of whether there's a statistical
significance there, you nonethel ess see sone drivers
bet ween 4a and 4b rel ati onship issues?

A. Yes.

Q | want to go back to a couple of things. One,
a discussion you had with M. Beshore with respect to
the estimte of depooling mlk, depooled mlk for
California. Do you renmenber that discussion with hinf

A. Yes.
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Q The upper Mdwest, and | agree this is a
simlar utilization, but one difference would be in the
relative levels of Cass |V, Roman nuneral |V, the
federal, versus 4a, nuneric 4a in California. Did the
nodel account for -- did you account for that difference
in how the products are used given California' s nuch
stronger production of nonfat dry m |l k?

A Since historically California has not had m |k
not pool ed, we had no data to base how much m | k woul d
not pool in California off of and how much to adj ust

t hose nunbers by fromthe upper M dwest to neet

California's market. The data is not -- it's not
avai | abl e. [t's unknown.
Q So effectively, no, you didn't. There wasn't

an ability to do it?

A There wasn't the ability to do it.

Q All right. | believe in your prepared
testinmony that you read, on nore than one occasi on you
used the term"market clearing price"?

A. Yes.

Q And | wel cone you to refer back to your
testinmony if you want to. But is that correct, did | --

A. Yes.

Q Ckay. Wen you used that term "nmarket clearing

price" in your prepared testinony, what did you nean?
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A | mean when the price where -- when supply and
demand are equal or the equilibriumprice is found by
i ntersecting supply and denand.

Q In the case of a Federal order the narket
clearing price may be actually bel ow the regul at ed
price?

A In the federal orders market clearing prices
are found nationally in the national products, and then
usi ng those national product prices we then input them
into the end product price fornulas and the class and
conponent prices are figured or cal culated off of those
prices just as they are in policy. So a market clearing
price isn't found for Class I, IIl, IIl or IVin -- by
varyi ng supply and demand, they are set by
our equati ons.

JUDGE CLIFTON: |I'msorry, they're set by
what ?

THE W TNESS: Qur equations, our end product
price equations.

MR, ENGISH Q So howis that market
clearing price used, reflected or determ ned by the
nodel ?

A The market clearing prices for the nationa
products are used in the end product price fornula

equati ons and used to determ ne when supply and demand
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are equal, that's the market clearing price, so the

price nodel varies in the price for the supply and the

demand and when it converges on the nodel the price

falls out of that bal ancing.

Q And | think what you said about two m nutes

ago, you are saying that that is one market clearing

price, not different market clearing prices, per se,
nonfat dry m |k versus cheese?
A There are nmarket clearing prices found for

nonfat dry m |k, cheese.

Q "' msorry?
A Yes, based on their supply and demand equati on.
Q So there's basically a different market

clearing price for each product?

A. Yes.

Q |'"'msorry, | msunderstood. | thought | heard
national, so | apol ogi ze. And what about -- and
maybe - -

A They' re national --

Q Ckay.

A -- prices of nonfat dry mlk cheese, they're

not regional prices.

Q They're not. So would there be market clearing

prices that are different by region or not?

A. Not that are determned in the nodel in the
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sense of varying supply and demand and finding price,

no. The regional prices are the class prices that are
determ ned by the end product price fornulas that are
used to determ ne the blend price, and then the bl end
price is used to drive the all-mlk price on the farm
| evel .

Q How qui ckly do regulated m |k prices changes
pass through to the retail level in the analysis?

A This is the annual nodel, and we don't assune
anyt hing about the retail |evel or passing through to
it, but any change that occurs in the nodel can be seen
in that year or the foll ow ng year dependi ng on whet her

it's lagged or not, but --

Q ls there a | ag?
A For certain things there are | ags.
Q So between the farmand retail transition there

could be a | ag?

A There aren't retail prices.

Q In that nodel at all?

A In that | evel.

Q Do dairy exports increase as a result of nore

mlk or as a result of lower prices in the anal ysis?
A |"'msorry, can you repeat the question?
Q |"mturning to exports now, and |I'll certainly

repeat the question.
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Do dairy exports increase as a result of nore

mlk or as a result of lower prices in the anal ysis?

A Whi ch anal ysis are you specifically --

Q "' mtal ki ng about the nodel, the prelimnary
regul atory anal ysi s.

A. So are you --

Q Let nme ask the question a little different
way: Are exports nore buy-sensitive in donestic sales
as used in the nodel ?

A Ch, that's going to take nme a second. So in
t he nodel we define exports for Anerican cheese, other
cheese and dry whey and butter. Each of them have their
own sensitivities associated wwth them In those
equations we ook at the price in the United States
versus the price internationally. And as prices in the
United States decrease we see nore exports |eaving the
country and nore inports, or nore exports |eaving the
country. As to the price sensitivity of exports, the
el asticities that we have defined are on price
difference, and so to conpare themto the own price
elasiticities of the nodel would be difficult.

Q l"'msorry, | didn't --

A To conpare themto the own price elasticities
on demand in the United States, it would be an apples to

appl es conparison, so | can't specifically answer that
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guestion at this point.

Q | think this may be the universe to sonething
you just said, but help me out. |If there is nore mlk
due to higher regulated prices, does that inpact export
versus donestic sal es?

A |"msorry, | just want to nmake sure I'm --
sorry.

Q Don't apol ogi ze.

A | apol ogi ze.
Q | agree with the judge.
A | f the national dairy product prices are

hi gher, there woul d be fewer exports.

Q So it would be fair to say that exports are not
primarily supply driven that price plays a significant
rol e?

A Yes, insofar as also the price is --
international prices is a product of supply and demand
internationally.

Q So I'mgoing to switch subjects now and j ust
signal back so you're not --

A Thanks for the heads-up.

Q Under the producer-handl er proposal anal ysis,
Proposal 3, does the market share of the
producer - handl ers change versus that of fully regul ated

handl ers in the nodel ?

120

BARKLEY

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS - VOLUME | Court Reporters



(o2 RN 2 BN S ¢S B\

\‘

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

A The producer-handl ers market share was assuned
exogenous in the forecast years, so their market share
woul d change just based on as there's nore mlk in
California, their market share would be snmaller because
they're not growing. But it's a fixed anmount in the
nodel goi ng through the forecast years.

Q So now a different subject.

A Ckay.

Q Under ny client's proposal of Dairy Institute
of California, in |ooking at the nodel results
California producer revenue still grows, yesterday is
about $70 million relative to the baseline. Wich is,

you know, approxinmately 10 percent of the increase under

the proposal; is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q So how does a nuch snaller increase in the
California revenue and i npact on consequently -- the

i mpact on California mlk outlet nonethel ess translate
to a nore significant revenue inpact in sone of the
federal m |k order markets?

A Can you repeat that question?

Q Absol utely. Recognizing that our proposal has
a smaller inpact but still a positive inpact on dairy
farmers in California, how does that smaller increase in

California revenue and its inpact on California mlk
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output relative to the cooperative proposal nonet hel ess
translate into a |l arger revenue inpact in sone of the
federal m |k order markets?

A |"'mgoing to start off by defining the producer
revenue here in tables -- they are the all-m Ik prices.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Wi ch page are you on?

THE WTNESS: Page 43. | was |ooking at Table
B55.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Let us get there. So you are
in Exhibit 5.

THE W TNESS: Maybe 6. No, 5.

JUDGE CLI FTON: At the top of the page of 43?

THE WTNESS: Correct.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Ckay.

THE WTNESS: Statistically M. English was
referring to. Producer revenues are the all-mlKk prices
in those regions nmultiplied by mlk production or mlKk
marketing. Sorry. So in each region the all-mlk
price -- the amount of production in each region is
affected by its owmn mlk price. And how the production
was affected in that region in sone cases m ght be
| arger and/or smaller than the cooperatives based on its
effects on their blend prices, because the all-mlKk
prices are tagged to those blend prices in the order

that's nost closely associated wth the region.
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So the nmovenents, the relative novenents of,
say, there's increase in production and because there is
an increase in the all-mlk price, if those novenents
are higher in that region than they were in
cooperatives, then there would be a | arger inpact on
t hose producer revenues in that region. How the
all-mlk prices would increase or how nuch they would
i ncrease woul d be based on how nuch their blend prices
i ncreased or decreased. Just using exanpl es here.

So in sonme of the federal orders the prices
were nore affected where their blend price was nore
affected than in the cooperatives' proposals due to how
that order and the price effects that were occurring for
it. So the increases in cheddar cheese and dry whey in
an order that's very heavily in cheese would be nuch
nore affected than an order that maybe has a m xed batch
of different products. And so you are seeing nore
bal anci ng effect of the cheese price increases in the
butter, nonfat dry mlk price. Does that answer your --

MR. ENGISH Q Thank you very nmuch. So
subject to whatever data may or nay not be avail able
that we requested, and obviously subject to questions
after other participants, | amdone and | thank you very
nmuch.

JUDGE CLIFTON: It's a pleasure to watch both
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of you in action. Al right. Let's talk about whether
you want to opine about the actual production of
California mlk that was used for the nodeling for the
years -- | said actual, projected, if you have figures,
but with regard to 2014, 2015, 2016. Wre you able to
dig that out in answer to M. Beshore's question?

THE WTNESS: We are looking into it at this
point. | have not dug it out at this point. W need to
make sure that all of the data that we woul d be
rel easing publicly and is sonething that we can rel ease
publicly and, too, he had to doubl e-check that.

So really earliest would be tonmorrow. Al so,
don't have the tables built that they' re asking for, so
| would need to have sone tinme to do that.

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. Very good. And
then actually California production for 2013.

THE W TNESS: Sane answer.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Very good. Now, before | ask
for the next person who woul d ask you questions, are
there any areas you want to go back to based on the
territory covered by M. English and M. Beshore?

THE W TNESS: No.

JUDGE CLI FTON:  Then who el se woul d have
guestions for this w tness?

MR. VETNE: John Vetne, representative for
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Hlmar. \What | have are questions which would clarify
in nmy mnd, okay, because | feel like a fourth-grader
sitting in a college class, so bear with ne.

CROSS- EXAM NATI ON
BY MR VETNE:

Q The questi on-and-the-answer response to sone
questions from M. Beshore you referred to depooled m |k
referring to a practice in the Federal order system Do
you recall that?

A M| k not pool ed, yes.

Q M|k not pooled. GCkay. And then | think you
answered with respect to that mlk that it is assigned
or allocated to Cass Il, Ill or IV as if pool ed?

A. Yes.

Q Is that correct?

A O its counterpart.

Q Correct nme if I'"mwong, but | understood that
to nean that you accounted for that mlk as if used to

produce ice cream or sour cream or butter or powder or

cheese. Is that what it nmeans by assigned to Cass I1,
11 or 1V?
A. Yes.

Q Okay. And your answer did not include, | hope
this is also right, assigning a value. Wen we refer to

Class Il ny mnd frequently noves to, you know, a
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regul ated price. |Is it correct that your answer
referred to how the mlk was used and did not al so
conpute a price for that mlKk?

A | do not recall ny answer well enough to say.

Q Okay. Well, if I were to ask it originally,
when you refer to mlk not pooled and it's assigned,
does the nodel inpute a regulated Cass IIl, Il or IV
price to it?

A To estinmate the amount of mlk going to C ass
I, I'll and IV for the orders the -- that's a vari able
word. We're attenpting to forecast that variable, that
anmount includes the depooled mlk or the mlk not
pooled. So in the estimation or what's driving that
forecast, they're based on certain econom c vari abl es,
and in the class allocations those variables for the
nost part are the price relationships between the
nati onal product prices and the class prices, original
of them

Q The objective, however, in allocating or
assigning is the nodel puts not pooled mlk into certain
uses, uses which we call Cass II, Il and IV?

A Correct.

Q Tell me if I'mcorrect again in what | heard,
your dialogue with M. English. The nodel assunes no

restrictions in plant capacity; is that correct?
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A The nodel uses historic data, which how nmuch
pl ant capacity there is limts how nuch can be produced
of any particular product or anmount of mlk going into a
particular class for that product that's related to that
class, and so inplicitly, yes, that's there, but, no,
explicitly there is no constraint.

Q So if the nodel observes -- or if the history
observes a certain volune going -- of mlk used to
produce a certain product, the nodel assunes that
capacity is available in that region for that price?

A It assunmes -- | wouldn't say it assunes a
capacity, but the growth of a product or amount of mlKk
going into a product that we've seen historically is
affected by capacity.

Q Ckay. So the plant capacity nay be nore than
hi story has observed. 1|s that in the nodel, you know?

If the period -- what is it, through 2013, you have a

month or a year highest use of mlk in Cass IIl in a
certain region, the nodel assumes -- tell nme |I'm wong
or just --
A I"mjust listening to see if | can understand.
"' mtrying.
Q Tell me if -- | amtoo.
The nodel assunes -- and | didn't nean "trying"

as a doubl e-neaning word. The nodel assunes that
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there's at |east that much capacity for that product in
that market, there may be nore capacity?

A | wouldn't even go that far as to say that it's
even assum ng that.

Q kay. Tell nme how the nodel, if at all, would
have handl ed the followi ng scenario. Assunme that during
that period of, say, '07 and '08 there was a significant
volume of California mlk that noved out of state to
manuf acturi ng plants el sewhere in Mexico, Texas,

Arizona, and it wasn't pooled out of state, and it may
or may not have been pooled to California. Wuld the
nmodel capture that sonepl ace?

A Yes. So |I'm guessing you would |ike an
expl anati on.

Q Well, the production in California, you have
that information?

A Yes. So what we did is we | ooked at state of
origin data for the order, so when it was noving into a
Federal order if the novenment was greater than 1 percent
of the pool that it was noving into or greater than 1
percent of the region that it was noving out of we
nodeled it. And in California's case we had m |k
nmoving -- we had m |k noving into order 131, an
unregul ated region, based on past relationships and al so

obvi ously going into California.
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Q
cert ai

moved

You said if it noved into a Federal order a
n percentage, so note and did sonething. If it

into a Federal order and wasn't included on any

f ederal handlers --

A

Then it woul d have been npdeled in the

unregul ated California m |k novenent.

Q

Ckay. So it could have been received in Texas,

for exanpl e?

A

But if it wasn't regulated then it's an

unr egul at ed pool .

Q So if it wasn't included in a Sout hwest handl er
report it would have been included in the unregul ated
portion?

A Yes.

Q Ckay. So unregul ated nmeans sonet hing nore than
| hope?

A Yes, it nmeans -- unregul ated, there are
different levels or this is at least the way | like to
t hi nk about the nodel. There's the farmlevel and the

mlk noves fromthat farmlevel to the processor |eve

wher e
cl assi

| evel

it is classified, so there's kind of
fication | evel and above that there's the nationa

where we're having these market clearing prices

drop out. And on that this was the nodeling, the

movenents fromthat farmlevel to that processor |evel
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and the unregul ated pool or that twelfth pool that |
nmenti oned, which is not, | know, technically a pool, but
for sinplicity's sake of giving it a termthat is all
the unregulated mlk in the country. [It's not a
specific area, it's the unregulated mlk in Idaho, it's
the unregulated mlk in the Northeast, it's all

unregul ated mlk in the country.

Q Wuld it be correct or incorrect to say that
all unregulated mlk includes mlk that has been
voluntarily depool ed or has that previously been
accounted for before you get to the unregul ated portion?

A In the case where we had m | k not pool ed data
it was not included in the unregul ated part, although I
do acknow edge it as unregulated m |k, but because we
had t he data and knew which class it was going into and
forecasting mlk not pooled on an annual basis is
sonet hing extraordinarily difficult to do because it's
nore based on nonthly price relationships, that we
incorporated it in the nodel differently as part of the
estimations for the Cass II, Il and IV.

And so technically, yes, it's unregul ated, but
it is accounted for in their respective orders, C ass
[, I'll and IV estinmations.

Q All-mlk price and blend price, if | recal

correctly you answered sone questions | think it was by
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M. English. Your response was the blend price is used
to determine the all-mlk price at the farmlevel ?

A. Yes.

Q Are you using the term"blend price,"” you agree
with that? 1s blend price in that statenent referred to
a reported Federal order blend price or sonething el se?

A It is the Federal order blend price, that's
what |'mreferring to. The all-mlk prices -- the blend
prices are based on the federal orders and the all-mlk
prices are based on NASS's all-m |k data that happened
at the state |levels and those go back to the state
boundary m |k production level. So while blend price --
it's the relationship between the two.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Tell us what NASS is and what
that stands for and how it should look in the
transcri pt.

THE W TNESS: National Agricultural System
Service and it should be N-A-S-S.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Al l caps.

THE W TNESS:  Yes.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Capital N, capital A capita
S, capital S and no peri ods.

THE WTNESS: Correct.

MR. VETNE: Q For the all-mlk price to which

you refer, and which you report sone of these tables,
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how, if at all, are paynents to producers bel ow Federal
order blend accounted for?

A The all-mlk price -- it's an esti nmated
rel ati onship between the blend price and the all-mlk
price. And what that historic relationship is, any --
we don't specifically |ook at paynments to producers in
the nodel, we use the all-mlk price as a representative
price that producers are receiving, and so the
difference between the all-m |k price and the bl end
price is representative in that estimation of.

Q Let me see if now | understand. The all-mlk
price that your nodel uses is the all-m |k price that
NASS reports historically?

A. Yes.

Q And the NASS all-m |k price includes paynents
to producers of premuns in excess of Federal order
bl ends as well as paynents to producers bel ow Feder al
order bl ends whenever and wherever that m ght occur?

A The all-mlk price is the NASS survey price
recei ved of representative sales from producers to the
first buyer and they include all grades and quantities.
The average commodity raw m |k, the price fromthe
survey nultiplied by the total quantity narketed
theoretically should give the total cash receipts to the

commodities for the raw m | k.
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Q So you are not responsible for deriving the
all-mlk price, you use it as a report?

A. Yes.

Q All right. Market clearing price you described
as national market clearing price; correct?

A. Yes.

Q Which is essentially the Federal Order C ass
1l or IV prices when you cone right down to it; is that
correct?

A The market clearing prices are for the nationa
products, the national manufactured products, and those
prices are then incorporated in the end product price
fornmulas that nove with the end price, the internationa
mar ket cl earing prices.

Q So in your nodel it's a national price or
national prices and it's on an annual i zed basi s?

A The national prices are used as in our policy
to determ ne the regional or the Federal order class
prices and there is an econom c relationship between
t hose class prices or between the blend prices and the
all-mlk prices in the closely related region so that it
is regionally -- it's a regional nodel and then price
rel ati onshi ps between -- or the blend price
rel ati onshi ps between the different regions that nove

the mlk and then it works its way back up.
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So you are tal king about a circle, you are
tal king about starting at the top and goi ng back down,
but then it iterates and you cone back to the regional
all-mlk prices which drive the mlk novenent or the
m | k production and then the m |k novenents are driven
by the blend price relationships and then that's driven
how much mlk supply there is. It's an iterative
process, it's dynamc.

Q | wonder if |'mthinking apples and --

A And |I' mthinking oranges.

Q You are thinking oranges here. The question
was really | thought pretty sinple.

A. ' m sorry.

Q Maybe | was trying to conplicate it. Wen you
use the term"market clearing prices" a couple tinmes in
your description, you are referring to a price that iIs
A, national, and, B, annualized?

A Yes.

Q Ckay.

JUDGE CLI FTON: She gave you so much nore,
M. Vet ne.

MR VETNE: Q And the nodel -- let's say
that, well, in California or Pacific Northwest
manuf acturers have a hard tine getting and they don't

get the average Cass IIl or IV price, prices bel ow
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class for market clearing prices, the nodel doesn't
factor that in. |If there's a regional discount in the
nati onal price the nodel does nothing about that.

A What the nodel -- | would say no. Again, this
goes back to the other half of the |loop. So the
all-mlk price that we have historically seen in
California we use to determ ne how nuch mlk is being
produced, and then based on that price the mlk is
produced of certain quantity and then it noves into
California, the unregul ated region or Arizona, based on
hi storic nmovenents, and then fromthere the m |k noves
into the cl asses again based on price relationshi ps and
how nuch -- California, the effects of the California
class prices affects the California blend price and the
blend price affects the all-mlIk prices and the all-mlk
price affects how nuch production there is. How nuch
production there is affects how nuch goes into the
cl asses.

So those California end product price fornula
differences that yield different class prices affect
that blend price and that blend price affects that

all-mlk price. And then that affects how much mlk is

nationally going to be added to Class IlIl or Class IV or

Class Il to determ ne how nuch mlk supply there is.

And so if there is -- the differences in those class
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prices in California versus the class prices in other
federal orders is captured and then how nmuch mlk is
produced and all ocated to those classes, which affects
the national supply of mlk avail abl e.

So if as in sonme of these results we have seen
if there's an increase in the national supply, there's a
decrease in price on those.

Q Wuld it be correct to say that the nodel for
status quo ante, the way things work?

A Ckay.

Q Bef ore you added the proposals, that what you
had referred to as the market clearing price in
California would be the California Cass 4a and 4b?
Nuneric 4a, 4b.

A Yes, we use those there in California.

Q And when you neasured the changes, say, onto
t he cooperative proposal, what you referred to as the
mar ket clearing price would be the federal Class Il and
|V prices as proposed?

A Well, just to clarify, the Class IIl, Class IV
and the 4a and the 4b prices are not narket clearing
prices, they are the result of the market clearing
prices, but -- I'msorry, what was your question again?

Q In that case they're the result of -- well,

they' re determ ned based on the fornul as?
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A. Yes.

Q A equals B, B equals C and then A equals C.

One cones before the other, but they're nore or |ess

i nt er changeabl e?

A They're related, | think.

Q Well, once you do the arithnmetic and determ ne

what the market clearing price is, you get a bottom

line, that bottom|ine becones then the regul ated price;

is that --
A Yes, but the class prices are a result of
nmul ti pl e changes in market clearing prices, so the |

three prices is a result of cheese, whey and butter.

ast

Q Does your nodel do anything at all to assess or

provi de a judgnment on whether the market will clear

California with Cass IIl and IV prices that are a

in

dol lar or so nore than status quo ante, C ass 4a and 4b

prices?
A It | ooks clear nationally.
Q So it doesn't determ ne whet her the narket

clear regionally in California?
A. No.
Q Thank you.
CROSS- EXAM NATI ON
BY M5. HANCOCK

wil |

Q Good afternoon, Ms. Steeneck, did | say that
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right? Steeneck?

A. Yes.

Q " m Ni col e Hancock, for the record. |
represent the California Producer-Handl ers Associ ation
and Ponderosa, and if it's okay with you |I'm just going
to kind of junp around a little bit and ask you a couple
of questions just so | can understand a little bit
better the anal ysis that you did.

And this goes back what probably feels I|ike
quite a while ago now when you were talking with
M. Beshore or | guess with your own counsel, as well,
and you were describing the tables in the end of Exhibit

5 that are the nuneric conputation of your analysis; is

that right?
A. Yes.
Q And you had -- | think he wal ked you -- your

counsel wal ked you through various tables and, for
exanple, Bl on Exhibit 5, that's on page 26. \What |
wote in ny notes is that you said that that was the
statistical uniformprices at 3.5 butterfat changes as
conpared to baseline proposals; is that right?

A Baseline results, yes.

Q Baseline results. And the baseline results is
where the nunbers are right now under the state order

syst enf?
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A Yes, they're the result that we set in
relationship to the USDA Agricul tural Service --

Q Ckay. So what the baseline would be projected
to be if we continue under the state order systenf

A. Yes.

Q And then so you are projecting out then the
Federal order system as overlaid over the baseline for
the state order system what the differences in those

val ues woul d be?

A Yes. | think I understand what you are asking,
and, yes, | think the answer is yes.
Q | guess what I'mtrying to clarify is you are

al so maki ng projections of where you believe the state
order system would be, your baseline nunber, where that
would be in the future, as well? You are not using a
status nunber as today's valuations and then project
conparing that with Federal order nunbers at a later
dat e?

A. Correct.

Q Ckay. And you did that for each of the four
proposals, the first one being the cooperative proposal,
t he next one being the producer or the Dairy Institute's

proposal, then the Producer-Handl ers and then the

Ponderosa's proposal; is that right?
A Yes, the baseline is the sane for all
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Q Do you still have Exhibit 5 in front of you?

A. Yes.
Q If you turn to page four, and this is under the
section two, title and exam nation of the proposal. So

you start off by interpreting what you understood the
proposals to be and things that you took into account in

maki ng your valuations; is that fair?

A. Yes.
Q So under producer-handlers you have a paragraph
here that discusses -- that you adopted the definitions

and pooling regulations for the producer-handlers in the
cooperatives' proposal; right? Do you see where |I'mat?

A. Yes.

Q And then you talk about their proposal, they
have the small producer-handl er proposal for the
producer-handl ers that woul d produce | ess than three
mllion pounds a nonth; is that right?

A Can you clarify your question?

Q So the second sentence you have included in the
val uations the nunbers that you were quantifying for
producer-handl ers, the small producer-handlers that were
proposed under the cooperatives' proposal ?

A | nmean we're still considering any
producer - handl er or producer-handl er under the

cooperatives' proposal that fall under the three mllion
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pounds per nont h.

Q Ckay. So would it be producer-handlers that do
not exist under the current baseline valuation but woul d
be added in under the cooperatives' proposal for the
smal | producer-handl ers' definition?

A We used the producer-handl ers that -- okay.
Going to be a little nore technical. The
producer-handlers that qualified are Option 66 in
California for main producer-handl ers under the
cooperatives' proposal and producer-handl ers that
gqualify as Option 70 are then considered fully regul ated
under the cooperatives' proposal.

Q Ckay. So the ones that produce |ess than three
mllion pounds a nonth, would those be the Option 667

A. Yes.

Q Producer-handl ers. And the ones that produce
nore than that that operate with sone exenptions and
sonme regular quota and then the rest are regul ar
production, that would be the Option 70?

A Correct.

Q So what | just want to clarify is how you net
out the nunbers here, that you are assum ng that there
woul d be sone Option 66 producer-handlers in the
cooperati ve proposal ?

A. Yes.
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Q Are you aware of -- did you quantify that based
on today's nunbers or are you anticipating that there
woul d be additional people, producer-handlers, that
would fall within that nunber?

A We used today's nunber.

Q And then the | ast sentence there you say sone
who qualify as producer-handl ers under the CDFA
regulations would |ikely be ineligible for regulatory
exenpti ons under the proposed federal m |k marketing
order, that would be Option 70 producers?

A Correct.

Q Let nme make sure | have the right section. |If
you can turn to page 6, and we're still under the
summary of the cooperatives' proposal and there's a
section there entitled "Quota." It states, "The
cooperatives' proposal retains the state's current quota
systemw th joint adm ni strati on under the USDA CDFA."
Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q It would be the state's current quota system
absent the exenpt quota; is that right? It wouldn't be
as it is right now?

A That is true. So under the cooperatives'
proposal any exenpt quota for Option 70 hol ders under

the way | nodeled it would translate into the regul ar
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quota, so --

Q Ckay. So when it says, "Retains the state's
current quota system"” you have taken what is currently
under the baseline as exenpt quota and converted it into
regul ar quota for the cooperatives' proposal ?

A Yes. For those producer-handl ers that woul d
fall under that, yes.

Q So all of the Option 70 exenpt quota woul d be
converted to regul ar quota?

A Exactly.

Q And then if we look on -- | nbved on to page
7. This is where you begin the summary of the
Cal i fornia Producer-Handl ers Associ ati on proposal, do
you see under section B there?

A. Yes.

Q And it says, "Under the current CDFA provisions
producer-handl ers do not participate in the marketw de
pool on the volunme of exenpt quota help."” Do you see
that? The second -- or the first sentence there under

"exenpt quota"?

A. Yes.
Q So does that nmean Option 70 producer-handl ers?
A. Yes.
Q Now, you are not referring to any of the option

667
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A. No.

Q And then go down under Ponderosa Dairy, the
proposal under the cooperatives or under the
cooperatives' proposal, it would allow the out-of-state
producers supplying the in-state processors to be paid
based on the non-quota blend price; is that right?

A. Yes.

Q So that would be a | ower price than what they
can -- what they're paid under the current CDFA systen?

A They're -- while I"'mtrying very hard, the data
as to what the current out-of-state producers are being
paid is unavailable, so | can't speculate whether that's
above or bel ow

Q The non-quota blend price first renoves away
the quota and then takes what's left after quota has
been deducted out of the pool, and then it's paid out of
that blend price; is that right?

A Yes, the non-quota price, blend price, is based
of f of the pool value after the quota val ue has been
taken off the top of the pool.

Q So | wanted to dig into a little bit further
into sonme of the nunbers on your charts to just
understand thema little bit better. Just one second.
And | can get you an extra copy. | think there's sone

nmore over there, if need be, because we want to be able
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to put these side by side to just |ook at what sone of
t hese nunbers reveal. If you look at, for exanple,
Table Bl in Exhibit 5 on page 26.

A. ' msorry, B1?

Q Bl, so just start in at the very first table.

And is yours doubl e-si ded?

A. Yes.
Q It makes it a little difficult to conpare
again. Gab another one if you would like. 1'mtrying

to conpare it against B33, which is what | understand to
be the sane -- or, I'msorry, Bl7, let's start there.
B17 and Bl1. So the statistical uniformprices at 3.5
butterfat under both the cooperatives' proposal and the

producer-handl ers' proposal? Wuld it be helpful if |

gave you --
A | got an extra copy.
Q Ckay.
A Ckay.
Q Can you start off by just telling me what this

chart in Bl reflects?

A It reflects the statistical uniformprice
changes away fromthe baseline at 3.5 percent butterfat
for the different pools.

Q So the one in Table 1 is under the

cooperatives' proposal, what the nunbers would be as

145

BARKLEY

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS - VOLUME | Court Reporters



(o2 RN 2 BN S ¢S B\

\‘

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

conpared as to the baseline nunbers, what it would be
under the state order systenf

A Correct.

Q And then the sane with Table B17, is that the
sanme analysis but with respect to the producer-handl ers’
pr oposal ?

A. Yes.

Q Ckay. And then if you flip to B33, is that the
sanme analysis, is that the sane analysis then with
respect to Ponderosa Dairy's proposal ?

A. Yes.

Q So you have just taken each one of the
proposal s and done the sanme analysis and put themin
their own charts?

A Well, not the exact sane anal ysis, but
essentially | produced the sane results in the tables
for conparison use. | nean, for each proposal they had
di fferent nuances and | anal yzed the proposal s as
witten.

Q So it's an evaluation of the sanme type of data,
but with respect to each proposal that was witten,
what ever changes that woul d have an effect on in that
specific table?

A. Yes.

Q So if you were neasuring the statistica
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uniformprices at 3.5 butterfat, then you | ook
proposal and whet her that woul d have any i npact
based on the proposal you are | ooking at?

A. Yes.

at the

on it

Q So under Table B1, if we | ook at the average

colum, it has a negative 12 cents per hundredwei ght for

the Northeast statistical uniformprice? Aml
that correctly?

A. Yes.

readi ng

Q And then it goes all the way down and then you

evaluate the California statistical uniformpri

ce, and

that's 94 cents per hundredwei ght for the average?

A. Yes.

Q So then if | ook at Table Bl and then | | ook
at the sane table for the same analysis for the
California Producer-Handl ers, which is in Table Bl17, the
nunbers -- if you | ook at the last column that has the
average and then the m ni mum and maxi nrumrange, they're
identical. Do you see that?

A. Yes.

Q Can you hel p ne understand why the
producer - handl ers' proposal woul d have an identi cal
i npact or neasurenent agai nst the baseline as the
cooperatives' proposal ?

A The producer-handlers' proposal was -- it did
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not have a conplete set of order |anguage associ ated
wth it and was nodeled in this analysis, is a response
to the cooperatives' proposal and so an adj ustnent off
t he cooperatives' proposal was nmade for the
producer - handl ers' anal ysis where Qption 70 producer's
m |k woul d be essentially grandfathered in under the
producer-handl er definition as that is ny understandi ng
of the producer-handlers' market. And the differences
in the results were so small that the rounded

di fferences between the results are the sane.

Q So when you say the differences in the results
were so small, are you referring to the differences
bet ween t he Producer-Handl er Association's proposal as
conpared to the baseline?

A. Yes.

Q So when | look at the tables that reflect the
Producer - Handl ers Associ ati on analysis, you have really
taken, first, the cooperatives' proposal and then
overlay on top of that the difference that woul d occur

with the producer-handlers; is that right?

Yes.
Q So it's not -- if | look at these it's not --
if I look at Table B17, this isn't saying it's 12 cents

a hundredwei ght for the average difference as conpared

to the baseline, is it?
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A Yes, the 12 cent per hundredweight is the
di fference fromthe baseline.

Q Wth the cooperative proposal; right?

A B17 al so i ncludes the adjustnents from
i ncludi ng Option 70 producer-handl ers as
producer - handl ers under the Federal order.

Q Ckay. So can that also then be stated as it
has a zero inpact as conpared -- the producer-handlers
proposal itself has a zero inpact against the baseline
if you account for the cooperatives' inpact?

A | woul dn't necessarily say zero, because when |
conpared themthey aren't exactly the sanme, but when you
round themthey are.

Q Ckay. So what do you nean -- because the
nunbers | ook exactly the sanme to ne.

A So, for exanple, if | got a result of .045 that
woul d result or that would be rounded to .05, and if |
got a result of .047, that would al so be rounded to .05,
so while they m ght not be exactly the sane, when
they' re rounded they're the sane.

Q So if you take the decinmal point out far enough
there mght be differences, but for statistical purposes
and the roundi ng here --

A They're the sane.

Q They're the sanme? So | just want to clarify,
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soif the way that | can say this -- I'mtrying to
figure out the correct verbiage. |Is the way | can say
this is that there's no -- if I'mlooking at Table Bl

wth the cooperative proposal and Table B17 with the

producer - handl er proposal, is the way | can explain this
to say that there is -- the producer-handlers do not
have any statistical -- wait. Producer-handlers do not

have any additional statistical inpact beyond what the
cooperatives' proposal would be?

A | cannot say whether that's the statistical
inpact. | haven't necessarily run that analysis to say
whet her they're statistically different from one
anot her, so --

Q | guess what |'mtrying to dig intois are
there other factors that would create -- that would
af fect these nunbers that |I'mnot thinking of here? So
if there's 12 cents per hundredwei ght inpact with the
cooperatives' proposal and there's a 12 cent per
hundr edwei ght i npact with the producer-handl ers’
proposal, is it fair to say that they're one and the
sane i npact?

A Well, | nean, that 12-cent inpact could be
anywhere from 11.5 cents on -- for exanple, let's just
say it's 11.5 cents on the cooperative. | don't know if

that's the case, but just for the sake of this let's say
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it's 11.5 cents. And then for the producer-handl er one
that could be 12.45 cents. Are those statistically
different nunbers? | haven't run that analysis, but do
they round both to 12 cents, yes.

Q Ckay. So let nme | ook down to the next table,
because maybe this hel ps give an exanple of what | think
you are descri bing.

So if you | ook at Table B2 and Table B18, and
if we | ook at the Southeast blend price, so the fourth
i ne down.

A B18 and --

Q B2 and B18.

A Ckay.

Q And the average under the cooperatives
proposal for the Southeast blend price at the test
change is negative .26 cents and negative 26 cents per
hundr edwei ght; is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q And then if we | ook at the producer-handl ers
proposal it's negative 25 cents per hundredwei ght?

A. Yes.

Q So 1/100 -- do |I have ny decimals right?

1/ 100t h woul d be the difference?

A. Yes.

Q So is that what you nean when there could be
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roundi ng, price variations that have sone roundi ng
di fferences, but generally they would be within the sane
range?

A Again, that would be one is 25.5 cents and so
it's rounding to 26 and the other one could be 25.45
cents and it's rounding to 25. So they could be very
close or they could be very far away. Not very far
away, but the opposite end of the roundi ng spectrum

Q Can you nove to Table B12? And this is the
California Cass Uilization Changes. Can you tell ne
what this nunber inplies, what this chart inplied in
B12?

A It shows the California Cass Uilization
Changes under the cooperative proposal away fromthe
basel i ne.

Q VWit. I'msorry. Say that one nore tine.

A So these are the changes fromthe baseline in
the California Class Uilization under the cooperatives'
pr oposal .

Q So it would be 8 per Cass |, the average would
be 848 mllion pounds?

A Correct.

As conpared to what's currently --

Yes.

o > O

-- under the state order systenf
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A. Yes.

Q O what woul d be projected under those years?

A. Yes.

Q And then the table before that, Table Bl1l, at
that point we're looking at Class | prices. |f you | ook

at under the Cass | prices conparing baseline to what's
in these charts, that's show ng what -- for the
cooperative proposal that woul d show once the exenpt
quota if it was converted into regular quota; is that
right?

A Yes, it would include that change and all of
t he ot her changes proposed by the cooperatives'
pr oposal .

Q Did you do any -- we're tal king about the
whol esal e -- inpact on the whol esal e prices.

Do you know how you took into account or did
you take into account any of the producers or any of the
exenpt quota production? Do you know how you account ed
for any of that?

A Exenpt quota. So production in California in
total is accounted for in the region, so that would
include any m | k produced state, whether it be all of it
or the whole kit and caboodl e incl udi ng
producer - handl ers.

Q Look one nore tine at the charts. |If we nove
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to Ponderosa's charts, which begin on page 36 at Table
B33.

A Ckay.

Q And, again, is that simlar to the
producer - handl er anal ysi s where you have overlaid the
Ponder osa proposal over the cooperative proposal ?

A. Yes.

Q So it would be any additional inpact on the
anal ysi s | ooking through the lens of just the Ponderosa
proposal up agai nst the backdrop of the cooperatives
pr oposal ?

A. Yes.

Q And you didn't do any of that sanme overl aying
over the Dairy Institute proposal?

A The Dairy Institute submtted their own
separate | anguage in total.

Q So nothing that allowed us to do that analysis
if there was sone preservation -- if there was sone
preservation of quota in the Dairy Institute' s proposal,
as well; is that right?

A They preserve a quota and a non-quota pool is
my under st andi ng, so --

Q But we don't -- there is no analysis that's
been done for any -- and | guess |'msaying this from

t he producer-handl er side and Ponderosa. W' ve asked to
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have the quota, the exact quota preserved as part of any
quota system whether it be in the Dairy Institute's
proposal or under the cooperatives' proposal, so the
data that we have just allows us to | ook at the inpact
versus the cooperatives, but not Dairy Institute?

A That is correct, because it was nodel ed as a
response to the cooperatives' proposal, not the Dairy
Institute's.

Q Ckay. Thank you

JUDGE CLI FTON:  Yes.
REDI RECT EXAM NATI ON
BY MS. TAYLOR

Q This is Erin Taylor. M. Steeneck, | just want
to ask a clarifying question on the record so everyone
is clear in regards to Table B12, that title California
Class Uilization Changes under the cooperative
proposal. | just want to nmake sure it's clear for
everyone what is incorporated in the utilization
nunber. In the baseline the utilization nunbers that
you used were from CDFA, and that was their class
utilization based on what was in the pool ?

A Correct.

Q So that doesn't include any mlk, out-of-state
mlk, for exanple, that m ght be sold in California but

not fall under their regulations that mght be Cass |I?
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A. Correct.

Q So the changes to the baseline, then an
i ncrease m ght be because you are incorporating those
Class | sal es now as requl at ed?

A Correct. Those Cass | sales, that |arge
increase in Class | sales that you are saying is due to
the producer-handler mlk, that's Cass | and out - of -
state Class | mlk being regul ated under California
instead of falling into the unregul ated pool as C ass

Q So not necessarily any additional actual C ass
| sal es?
A. No.
JUDGE CLI FTON: | always have troubl e when the

guestion said "so not" and the answer was yes. So let's
try that again just so |I'msure.

THE WTNESS: | can answer the whol e question
with a statenent instead of a one-word answer. The
Class | sales in Bl12, Table Bl12, represent the increase
in Class | sales and that increase is due to m |k now
bei ng pool ed under the California regulations that was
not previously pooled under the California regul ations.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Now, | propose that we take a
break, but I want to find out if there are producers

here who would like to testify prior to our resum ng
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this witness' testinony. |If you are such a person would
you cone to the m crophone now and say so. |If you are a
producer who would like to get his or her testinobny in

today. | was promsed two. Were are you? D d we |ose

them at | unch?

MR. FRANCIS: | think they left.
JUDGE CLIFTON: I'msorry, | hope they' Il cone
back. | should have earlier in the day identified

producers who wanted to get on that day and | negl ected
to do that. M. English.
MR. ENGLI SH:  Your Honor, if you'll indul ge ne,
| know you want to take a break, but | want to foll ow
i medi ately on that before we do.
RECROSS- EXAM NATI ON

BY MR ENGLI SH:

Q | really appreciate that | ast answer and
think it suggests sonething, that what's in Bl2 incl udes
a couple of different things, I think. One, it would
i nclude out-of-state mlk that is today received at
Class | bottlers in California?

A. Yes.

Q Correct?

A. Yes.

Q And, two, it would include mlk that m ght be

received at a plant that today is either not subject to
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California, not regulated at all and nmay becone a pl ant
under the -- pool plant under the cooperatives'
proposal. There's a plant in dark County. | nean not
G ark County, that's the wong county. In Nevada that's
i ncluded in the cooperatives' proposal that could becone
a pool plant; correct?

A It includes the out-of-state Cass | sales that
are conmng to California that would then be regqgul at ed.

Q And that could include not just mlk that's
being received by California plants, but mlk that's
being received in plants outside of California that
coul d becone regul ated under the cooperative proposal ?

A Let ne think about that. | need to think about
t hat exanpl e.

Q "' m not | ooking for confidential information
["mjust trying to get a general answer. All right.
Thank you.

JUDGE CLI FTON:  You're welconme. So we'll
either taken 10 m nutes or 15 and then we'll conme back
and we'll cone right here where we left off. | want a
show of hands. How many woul d prefer 10 m nutes, how
many would 15? 15. All right. Please be back and
ready to go at 3:45.

(Recess taken.)

JUDGE CLIFTON: It's time, folks. |If you don't
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want to sit down just please be quiet. Al right.
Let's go back on the record. W are back on the record
at 3: 46.

| have a hypothetical question for everyone
fromthe Agricultural Marketing Service. You decide
anong yourselves who will respond. |If M. Hancock
want ed the production of a table that would refl ect what
she wi shes she had, which would be the Ponderosa's
proposal |aid over the second proposal, to whom woul d
she address that question? |'mnot saying it can be
done. I'mnerely saying if she wanted to ask for that,
to whom woul d she address that request?

MR. FRANCIS: This is WII Francis,
Agricul tural Marketing Service. You can talk to ne and
we can tal k about it.

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. Are there any dairy
farmers, producers who would |like to be heard yet
t oday?

There are none.

| would |ike the witness to have the
opportunity to clarify anything that she would like to
at this point before we go on with further questions.

THE WTNESS: Two things. First, the last tine
right as we were finishing the questioning before the

break | was referring to Class | sales when | neant to
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refer to Class | utilization. Furthernore, the C ass |
sal es increase also would include any decreases or it
woul d i nclude al so changes relative to the price
response in the region, not just producer-handler sales
com ng, being regulated and out-of-state m |k being
regul at ed.

JUDGE CLI FTON: W would li ke to ask any
questions just on those itens, just on that
i nformati on?

No one.

Al'l right. Wo would be the next person to
question this w tness?

MR. VLAHOS: John M ahos.

CROSS- EXAM NATI ON

BY MR VLAHCS:

Q Good afternoon. | represent with Mark Beshore
and the co-ops the proponents of Proposal No. 1. | just
have a couple few clarifying questions. In response to
some questioning by M. English, | believe that you
testified in essence that the non-quota blend price in
the co-ops' proposal was cal cul ated after deduction of
the quota prem uns; correct?

A. Yes.

Q M. English | think then asked you whether you

were famliar with any simlar deduction in any other
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federal marketing orders, and | believe you answered you
were not; correct?

A Yes, | believe that was ny answer.

Q Now, you were probably, I'mquite sure,
famliar with the provisions with Section 1410D on the
2014 FarmBill, and just I'mnot going to ask you to
repeat it or anything, but I'"'mgoing to read that to you
and ask you a couple questions about it. That's
actual Iy provided, "Upon petition approval California
dairy producers in the matter provided in section 8C of
the Agricultural Adjustnment Act Citation reenacted with
t he amendnments by the Agriculture Marketing | nprovenent
Act of 1937, the Secretary shall designhate the state of
California as a separate federal mlk marketing order."

Now, |'m going to focus on the next sentence.
The next sentence says, "The order covering California
shall have the right to reblend and distribute order
receipts to recogni ze quota value." Are you famliar
wi th that | anguage?

A. Yes.

Q Now, to your know edge are there any ot her
federal mlk marketing orders that are subject to a

sim | ar congressional direction?

A |"mnot here to testify on whether or not there
are or there aren't, I"'mhere to testify on the nodel.
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Q Are you famliar, yourself, personally, with
them whether you are prepared to testify or not?

A Am| famliar with any --

Q Yes. Do you know of any other simlar
congressional direction applied to other federal mlKk
mar keti ng orders?

A Not that |'m aware of.

MR, VLAHOS: Thank you. That's all the
guestions | have.
JUDGE CLI FTON: Is there anyone el se who has
guestions for this w tness?
MR MLTNER Yes, please.
CROSS- EXAM NATI ON
BY MR M LTNER

Q |"m Ryan MItner on behalf of Select MIk
Producers, and | have a whole |ist of questions, sone of
whi ch have al ready been addressed, so if you'll bear
with ne while | cull through them

Ms. Steeneck, when you were giving your opening
statenent you described this nodel as annual, regional
and dynamc, so let ne | guess state ny understandi ng of
those three nodifiers and you can tell nme where I'm
wong. Ckay?

A Ckay.

Q So an annual nodel just neans that we don't see

162

BARKLEY

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS - VOLUME | Court Reporters



(o2 RN 2 BN S ¢S B\

\‘

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

nont h-t o- nont h changes. Even though the prices are set
mont hly, this nodel only shows us the annual changes for
the different variables and outputs; is that correct?

A Yes, it uses annual tine.

Q Tell me what is regional about this nodel? |
understand it creates output for each of the different
m |k zones that you have described, the various federal
zones, California and the unregul ated region, but I
guess when | see regional or | hear you describe it as
regional, are the individual inpacts neasurable region
by region, first of all?

A Most of themare. Sonme of themare only
national ly.

Q Specifically | ooking at regional inpacts, does
t hi s nodel neasure the responsive producers in each

i ndi vidual region to the changes that are input into the

nodel ?
A Yes.
Q Specifically with respect to existing Federa

orders, when a change is made to the California pool,
|l et's say, can your nodel describe specifically the
responses that producers wll nmake in ternms of not just

the volunme of m |k produced, but the marketing decisions

that the aggregate -- that's getting convol ut ed.
A Let's do one question at a tine.
163

BARKLEY
TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS - VOLUME | Court Reporters




(o2 RN 2 BN S ¢S B\

\‘

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Q Yeah, let's back that up. You input changes

into the California pool?

A Well, | nake adjustnments based on the proposal

and then those changes cause different results, which

t hen simul taneously are sought for in the nodel.

Q Ckay. So when you are | ooking at any

i ndi vi dual Federal order after you have nodified the

nodel , can you see specifically and isolate the producer

response, production response changes order by order?

A. That is what we have done here.

Q Ckay. Let nme wal k through then sonme specific

changes in the nodel, or

guess correct ne if |I'm

inarticul ate, but the changes you nmake to the California

pool based on the proposals and how t hey work their way

t hrough the other orders.

A. Sur e.

Q You have described that the cooperative

proposal results in nore producer revenue to the

California producers, which the nodel projects

additional mlk production and responds to that;

correct?

A Addi tional m |k production, yes.

Q Which results in?

A But just to clarify,

is in California.
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Q It is in California?

A Mai nly.

Q Mainly, right. So when that additiona
production works its way through the nodel we have
addi tional production of mlk products including those
that are surveyed by AMS; correct?

A Correct.

Q And that is what is driving the | ower prices
reflected in the tables you have put into evidence;
correct?

A Correct.

Q So taking that an additional step, | guess, the
additional -- the increase in the m ninmumprices that
California handlers will pay for mlk, does that
increase in mlk cost show up in the nodel anywhere?

A Can you repeat the question?

Q Sure. Let's take a plant manufacturing cheese
right now |l ocated in California, sourcing its mlk from

California farms. Under the cooperative proposal is it

your understanding that that plant will pay the Federal
Class Il price for their mlk?
A Under the cooperative proposal the

cheese-processing plant would pay at mninmumthe C ass
Il price.

Q Ckay. Wien that is put into the nodel, when
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t he cooperative proposal is put into the nodel, how does
the nodel reflect that those plants will have a higher
m | k acquisition cost?

A Because we do not find a statistically
significant rel ationship between the California class
prices as they are currently under the CDFA regul ations
and the class utilizations, they were not included in
the anobunt of mlk that was driven into those cl asses.
However, in California the Class IlIl price under the
federal mlk marketing orders at 3.5 woul d decrease on
average due to the larger amount of -- in your exanple
cheese bei ng produced, so the decrease in the cheddar
cheese price versus the decrease in the nonfat dry mlKk
prices is what is driving the mlKk.

So how that relationship, which I don't have in
front of me, is howit gets incorporated on a nationa
| evel, but California specifically, how nuch is going
into Class IIl based on the class prices is -- |
couldn't find a statistical relationship.

Q Wul d you say that the California Cass 3 price
decreases, is that a decrease relative to the Federal
Class Il price in the absence of these proposals or?

A The California Class 3 price for the Federal
orders now versus under the proposals, it increases.

Q So that's using the current federal formnulas
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and you are not conparing that to the California 4b
price?

A. Correct.

Q If a plant is currently paying the California
4b price and will be paying the Federal Cass IIl price,
does your nodel -- does the nodel take -- | guess does

the nodel report any increase in the surveyed cheddar
cheese price as a result of that?

A The surveyed cheddar cheese price is a nationa
price and we're showi ng a decrease in that price due to
the increase in production in cheddar cheese. | forgot

your questi on.

Q So forget ny question, nmaybe | can break it
down.

A Ckay.

Q You are show ng, you said, that it shows a

decrease in the reported cheddar cheese price because of
addi ti onal production?

A Correct.

Q Does the nodel show any offsetting increase in
t he cheddar cheese price as a result of plants in
California paying nore for their low mlk supply?

A Explicitly, no; inplicitly, all of it is. Al
of the effects conme through the nodel, so -- but the

amount of mlk going into Cass 3 and noving on to
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cheddar cheese production in the nodel from California
is driven by | believe it's either nonfat dry m |k over
cheddar cheese prices, and so how nuch additional mlk
is going into Class 3 in California is based off of

t hose price changes and that relationship.

Q Based on what you just answered, is it fair to
say that the change in the surveyed cheddar cheese
price, the decrease in that price that in the nodel
shows is the net result, or -- yeah, is the net result
of increased production of mlk, but also takes into
account any litany of factors that the nodel takes into
account and that you cannot separate out any i ndividual

i npact on that net price decrease?

A Yes.

Q Ckay. |I'mgoing to conpletely change gears
Now.

A Ckay.

Q Are you at |east generally aware of the recent
price fornula adjustnent adopted by CDFA?

A | am awar e.

Q Does that price adjustnent factor into the
nmodel in any way, whatsoever?

A The adj ustnent occurred after we had al ready
done our analysis, and, furthernore, it's a tenporary

adj ustnent that only lasts ny understanding is a year,
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and so our analysis doesn't start until 2017 for the
i npact analysis, so it wouldn't have been started by the
time our analysis starts.

Q S0 no?

A Correct.

Q Hypot hetically would the nodel be able to
presune or be set up in such a way that the price
adj ustnent recently adopted by California would be
assuned to continue on indefinitely and, therefore,
neasure the proposal s agai nst a baseline that includes
the current price fornmulas for California?

A | think we -- off the top of ny head ny answer
woul d be that woul d be sonething that we coul d nodel,
but | really haven't thoroughly thought it through,

SO -- but it would take an extensive anmount of worKk.

Q Ckay. That's fair. | guess if one -- if a
partici pant in the hearing, or soneone ot herw se
af fected by these proposals, wanted to neasure the
i npact of the cooperative proposal or the Dairy
Institute proposal agai nst what otherw se would be the
reality and we were to assune that the price changes
adopted by CDFA were to continue past the stated
one-year period, is there a good nethod that you m ght
suggest one coul d nake that conparison using the data we

have avail able to us right now?
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A Wuld it be all right if |I spoke to one of ny
assistants for a nonent or Roger Cryan?
Q Pl ease.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Yes, now you don't necessarily
have to answer that question tonight -- today. You are
here agai n tonorrow.

MR. VLAHOS: We'll be here a |lot.

JUDGE CLI FTON: So you are wel cone to stop and
confer with them but this is not sonething that you can
eyeball and figure out in ten mnutes, so | think you' ve
laid it out there, M. MIltner, and now | think you
shoul d go on to your next questions. And, yes, you may
talk with them but not right this mnute.

THE WTNESS: Al right. | wll get back to
you.

MR VLAHOS: Gkay. Thank you.

JUDGE CLI FTON: | was thinking his next
guestion would be to ask how many man hours went into
t he production of Exhibits 5 and 6.

THE WTNESS: Multiple years.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Miltiple years.

THE W TNESS: Yes, the devel opnent of those
nodel s, a significant anount of tine.

MR. VLAHOS: Q Ckay. Changing gears again.

Table Bl11l, it's page 29 on Exhibit 5. And we're both in
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agreenent that other than Class | prices, the other
classified prices for the federal orders are identical
across the orders?

A. At 3.57

Q At 3.5, yes. So Table Bll is at test?

A Correct.

Q Can you offer any insight for us as to the w de
di screpancy in the inpacts that test across the cl asses?

A We used historic test data, fat and nonfat or
where data was available to cone up with the at test in
each class and adjusted the dry -- not adjusted,
cal cul ated the class 30 or the at test prices based on
t hose historic averages of the test, so --

MR. VLAHOS: | think that's all | have right
now, Your Honor, and if you have any questions of ne
about the issues we've deferred just |let ne know.

THE W TNESS: Ckay.

MR. VLAHOS: Thank you very nuch.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Who el se has questions for this
W tness? M. Beshore. And, yes, you are welcone to go
agai n even though you have had an opportunity to
questi on.

MR. BESHORE: Thank you, and | do have a few
guestions that were nostly raised by sonme of the other

questioners after ne.
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RECROSS- EXAM NATI ON
BY MR BESHORE

Q So, Ms. Steeneck, you were asked | think by --
you were asked by Chip English about changes in the
West ern unregul at ed area under sone of the proposals.
UWarea | think or the FWarea, or both, I'mnot sure.

So ny question, what that led to in ny mnd, is
could you describe -- | couldn't find it anywhere,
al though it mght be in your exhibits, graphically or
however they were determ ned, what universe of
production is represented in the FW which is | think
former Western m |k pool versus the UW which is the
unregul ated Western m | k pool ?

A So if you go to Exhibit 6, page 2, back to -- |
can't renenber at this point who was asking ne about
this, but I was tal king about the different |evels, at
| east how | like to think about the levels in the
nodel. This would be a farmlevel. VWhat | refer to
typically as pools is nore at the processor order
level. So there's only an unregul ated pool with the
pools or orders at that point. But at production on a
farmlevel point it's broken out by region according to
state as you can see here in Figure 1.

Q And so this Figure 1 represents production

areas?
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A. Yes.

Q And ny eyes aren't sharp enough, but | don't
think --

A The unreqgul ated region is Montana and Woni ng
and the former Western is |Idaho, Nevada and Ut ah.

Q Thank you. So with respect to the producer
you're projecting inpacts of the producer-handl er
proposal, M. English again asked you sone questions
about the Class I, if I understood it right, the Cass |
vol unmes that were projected there. And the
characterization of a fixed ambunt or volunme came up in
that colloquy as | understood it. Can you clarify or
expl ain what you kept fixed if you did in fact use that
descriptor?

A | did use that descriptor.

Q Ckay. So what was fixed in that anal ysis?

A So during the forecast years what we assuned
was an anount of out-of-state mlk noving into
California that remai ned the sane throughout the tine
peri od because we didn't have information on how to
forecast how much mlk would be entering the state. So
that was assuned a three-year average of the npbst recent
three years of the data. And then also the
producer-handler m |k and how nuch there has been

historically, we used again a three-year average of the
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nost recent three years to say, okay, |ooking back,
Option 70 producer-handler m |k has been approxi mately
this much on average for the |last three years and we
have to use that as our then forecast, which forecast
was fixed for this.

Q So that Option 70 volune then, was that just
the volune related to the exenpt quota or the aggregate
vol une of the producer-handlers, you know, their total
vol ume of producer-handl ers who operate under Option 70
wi th exenpt quota?

A We | ooked at the total volunme of the amount of
m |k that operates under Option 70 of the exenpt quota
and then we al so | ooked for the cooperatives' proposal,
how nmuch nonfat solids that is, and said this nmuch woul d
then be turned into regular quota or additional regular
quota, if I'munderstandi ng your question.

Q Ckay. Thank you. Now, there was sone
guestions again by M. English | think, maybe M. Vetne
al so, with respect to market clearing prices or what was
mar ket clearing, and you made, if | understood it, a
di stinction between -- that the market clearing prices
were, if | understood you, determ ned by the product
prices and the national product price quantity price
surveys?

A The market clearing prices are the nationa
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product prices.

Q Yes. Thank you. Okay. So the nmarket clearing
prices are the national prices as reported of those
commodities, dairy commodities; correct?

A Sonme of them yes.

Q Some of them The ones that are surveyed and
reported?
A. Yes.

Q And then the class prices are derivative of
t hat ?

A. Correct.

Q Determ ned after the fact?
A. Yes.
Q Under the federal orders?
A. Yes.
Correct. So that when you were asked, you
know, are the Class IIl prices nmarket clearing prices or

Class IV prices market clearing prices and you nade that
distinction that they were -- that the product prices
were the actual factual market clearing prices set in
the marketplace at which the prices are freely
determ ned by supply and denmand; correct?

A. Yes.

Q And then after those prices have been

determ ned and the unregul ated free narketpl ace federal
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fornmulas after the end of the nonth determ ned what
those prices were at a 3.5 or at a regulated -- for the
regul ated m ni nuns?

A Well, in this case not the end of the nonth,
but for the full year, but, yes.

Q Ckay. So a full year in your nodel, but in the
month - -

A. Yes.

Q -- cycle.

A. That's how, yeah.

Q Ckay. | probably shouldn't go into this, but
|'"'mgoing to try anyway. Statistically significant, the
inability to identify statistically significant
relati onship between the California current CDFA m ni mum
prices and vol une used in those manufactured products of
California, is that what you tried to relate

statistically and could not?

A | did look for that relationship and coul d not
find it.

Q Ckay. And you know as an econom st and
econonetrician, | guess, just tell me what that neans

what you |l ook for a relationship and you can't find it.
A Well, first of all, as an econonetrician we
turn to econonmic theory to help guide us as to where we

shoul d be | ooking for relationships, and according to
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econom ¢ theory the -- okay. This is going to be
difficult. I'mnot allowed to draw pictures.

Q Actually, if you have a picture to draw | would
propose that you nmake it an exhibit if it hel ps.

A No, | don't want to. [I'Il try to explain it.

Q If it hel ps, you know, clarify what you are
descri bi ng.

A So one nonent. | want to give you a clear
expl anation. GCkay. According to econonic theory, when
we're | ooking at different [evels of the supply chain,
so in this case the farmlevel and then the processor
| evel, we would say that the farmlevel demand is equal
to the processor |evel supply, because the processors
are the ones demanding the farmlevel demand. Okay.
And typically for those drivers you woul d expect to see
prices that the processors are paying and/or getting
paid for the product and then also in this case the
prices that -- their input costs, so and in this case
their input cost is the cost of mlKk.

So when we were nodeling this we used that
econom ¢ theory to say, okay, what price wll the
processor receive for their -- to drive mlk in, so
cheddar cheese price and then the Class IIl price wuld
be their input cost. Now, those two are intrinsically

related to each other to that end product price
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formul as, which is why they were conbi ned together and
include the sane terns to deal with nulticollinearity,
which creates all sorts of statistical problens, so --
can't renenber what your initial question was. | knew
this was part of the answer, but --

Q Well, | was asking you to tell us what you were
| ooking for when you were | ooking for a statistically
significant relationship. | think you are telling nme
why you were | ooking at certain things to see how t hey
were statistically related; correct?

Yes.

Q | mean why is the theory -- theory tells you
what to | ook for for a relationship?
Thank you.

Ckay.

> o >

| can't renmenber why | was telling you this.

Q And the theory told you to |l ook for a
rel ationship and to expect to find a rel ationship
between two things in ternms of the price in California
and the production of mlk products. So what did theory
tell you to |look for and what didn't you find?

A So that's what theory told ne to | ook for,
and - -

Q Well, tell us what that is again

A. So | --
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Q Theory told you to look for a relationship
bet ween what and what ?

A The price that they would receive and the price
of their input cost, the price of mlk that they paid.
Q The price they would receive being the --

A The whol esal e pri ce.

Q The whol esale price. And their input cost
being the regul ated --

A Cost price.

Q CDFA price?

A. Yes.

Q Ckay.

A And when | tried that | couldn't find a
statistically significant relationship, and so --

Q Did you in fact calculate it up? And is that
sonetines to referred to as an R square or is R square
sonet hing that --

A We do have R squares, but in this case |I think
you're -- what we use to tell if something is
statistically significant are the p specifics or
p-val ues.

Q | see. kay. And so that t-value --

A The p-val ue.

Q The p-value, I'msorry. The p-val ue cane up

short of anything that was neani ngful ?
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A That's what we found. So we didn't include
that rel ati onship because we couldn't prove -- we
couldn't accept the -- or we couldn't reject the
non- hypothesis. I'msorry, we're getting into very deep
econoni cs.

So there are two hypotheses. There's the nul
hypot hesis and the alternative hypothesis. The nul
hypothesis is that it isn't significant and the
alternative is that it is. And we don't ever say we
accept the -- so we -- sorry, when we're looking at it
we want to show when -- let's not nmake this too
technical, although I think |I already have. W want to
show within a certain statistical |evel that we believe
the null hypothesis and to say that the -- or that we
believe the alternative hypothesis and not the -- we can
say, okay, we don't believe the null hypothesis, that it
isn't, but we err on the side of caution in econom cs,
but we're nore inclined to say sonething isn't
statistically significant before we say that it is,
because we want to really be sure that sonething is
statistically significant.

Q So when you were maki ng this conpari son when

you were attenpting to find this relationship, what

uni verse of data were you using on the -- you know, on
the product side and on the price side? | nean, is it
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one year's data, two years' data, three years' data, or
you know, what tine series or --

A For all of the orders we only went back to 2000
because of the order form and for consistency even in
California that's where we cut it off.

Q So when you were trying to find this
relationship in California, you were using data from
2000 t hrough 20137
Correct.

Which is quite a broad base of data.

It is.

o > O P

Ckay. Do you have any thoughts why that broad
base of data would not yield a statistically significant

relationship that economc theory tells you shouldn't be

present ?
A | can't speculate on that.
Q Just it wasn't there?
A It wasn't there. | don't believe in forcing

things to show you things that, you know, | --
Q Thank you. But that kind of relationship
was -- statistically significant relationship was there

in the Federal order data?

A It was.
Q | have one --
A In some of them | nean, each -- we're tal king
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about -- and so we're tal king about ten different
Federal order conpositional regressions for each of
them so each of them have varying drivers for each of
t hose equations. But in general, generally speaking we
don't have that relationship frequently.

Q And in the nmajor manufacturing areas where you
were | ooking at that kind of relationship did you find
it?

A What do you term as nmgjor manufacturing areas?

Q The orders, the federal orders that have the
| ar gest vol unmes of, you know, manufacturing production,
Class Il and IV production.

A So, for exanple, in order 30, Cass IIl, we
found that relationship for cheddar cheese over the
Class Il price in order 30 and also for nonfat dry mlk
over the Cass IV prices, order 30, and butter over the
Class |V pricing, order 30.

JUDGE CLI FTON: And you are | ooking at one of
the charts of Exhibit 6. Wich page are you on?

THE W TNESS:  28.

JUDGE CLI FTON: 28. Thank you.

MR, BESHORE: Thank you.

Q Now, one final area. Could you go to page 21
of Exhibit 5.

A. Yes.
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Q And |' m addressing the top-hand page, the four
par agr aphs of description under the subheading "Quota."

A. Yes.

Q Ckay. Now, does that |anguage -- |'m not going
to read it or have you read it, does that describe
your -- that is you being the USDA econony -- the AMS
econom cs team s anal ysis of how the quota under the
Dairy Institute proposal would work?

A. Yes.

Q Ckay. And, again, without reading it all, you
concluded, if I"'mreading it correctly and I'Il just
read the | ast sentence, "After the 3rd decision point,"”
which is, what, the third nonth of the proposal, "the
anal ysis predicts that all California producers would
choose the California FMMO bl end price over the weighted
quota blend price."

A | wouldn't necessarily say that the 3rd
deci sion point is the third nonth, but | would say, for
exanpl e, the 1st decision point would be before the
program starts. The 2nd deci sion point would be once
the producers that remained in the quota, non-quota poo
had the opportunity to conpare the weighted non-quota to
guota price to the traditional Federal order blend
price.

Q Ckay.
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A And woul d then make a decision for the
follow ng nonth, so keep track, January they would be
in, February they would have the opportunity to conpare,
for March they would then choose whether or not to
remai n, that would be the 2nd decision point. And then
simlarly the producers that remained in the pool would
t hen have the opportunity to conpare their weighted
non- quota, quota, that blend price to the traditional
Federal order blend in April and that would be the 3rd
deci sion point, the starting point of My 17th.

Q So after four nonths there would be no nore
quota holders in California because they woul d choose
the blend price, which is an irrevocabl e deci si on and
there woul d be no | onger the quota pool after about the
fourth nonth, and whether it's the third or fourth or
fifth, I"'mnot trying to qui bble about that.

A Producers that would hold a hundred percent
guota woul d essentially have the sane price as the
traditional Federal order blend price due to the fact
that there wouldn't be any additional value remaining in
t he quota and non-quota pool to pay the quota price.

Q So at that point in essence there would be no
quota value? |If you held the quota you wouldn't get any
nore than the blend price?

A There woul d be no additional value in that poo
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to pay the quota price.

Q So there would be no quota premumto the quota
hol ders? No noney over and above the blend price paid
to the quota hol ders?

A There would be no -- there would be no value to
pay the quota prem umto.

Q Now, did your nodel -- assune with ne for a
nmonent that quota in California at its market value is
changed and reported on a nonthly basis represents about
$1.2 billion capitalized on California dairy farnmers

bal ance sheets. Just assune that with ne for a nonent.

Ckay?
A. Yes.
Q Ckay. Did your nodel, your econom c nodel,

project or calculate in any way the inpact of the
evaporation of that $1.2 billion off of California dairy
farmers' bal ance sheets in four or five nonths?

A What t he nodel does currently under both the
basel i ne and under any and all of the proposals is it
| ooks at the whole pool and it doesn't | ook at specific
deci sion-nmakers within the pool.

Q Ckay.

A So it has and always has run off of sonething
close to a traditional Federal order blend price on its

production decisions. | calculated the non-quota and
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guota prices for informational use, but it's not
affecting the production decisions because it's based on
the entire state, not broken down. | don't have
production deci sions for quota hol ders separated out
from producti on deci sions by non-quota hol ders.
Q O reqgulatory inpacts factored out by quota
hol ders versus non-quota hol ders.
A Exactly, so, no, we don't | ook at the
evaporati on.
Q Ri ght. Okay Thank you. No further questions.
JUDGE CLI FTON: Before you | eave, M. Beshore,
if you go back to the m crophone.
THE WTNESS: Can | clarify sonething?
JUDGE CLI FTON: Yes, you mmy. Just one
nmonent. For sone reason both M. English and
M. Beshore, when they are saying FMMO it goes quite
quickly and I"'mquite sure that the person typing this
has no idea what you said. So when you just | ook at
this | ast sentence, would you nake cl ear what you were
saying in those two choices? First choice begins with
the word California, and how should this phrase be
t yped?
MR, BESHORE: "California FMMO, " four capital
letters, "blend price."

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. And the
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alternative?
MR, BESHORE: "Wighted quota blend price.™
JUDGE CLI FTON: Thank you. Yes, you nay.
THE WTNESS: In response to what you were just
sayi ng, the change in the value of the quota wll
obvi ously be affected by the proposal, but howit is
affected is sonething I can't specul ate on.
MR BESHORE: Q Right, it's outside the scope
of what you nodel ed.
A. | know, but --
Q | "' m not asking you to speculate on it, just to
confirmthat it's outside the scope of what you
nodel ed.
A But the value of it that | -- in how it changes
t he market pl ace for that quota value or the quota being
exchanged and the value that farners can receive for it
is not sonething | could speculate on, how that w |
change exactly.
Q Because you didn't study that at all?
A | didn't study that.
MR. BESHORE: That's all. Thank you.
JUDGE CLI FTON: Wo wi Il be the next
guesti oner?
MR. ENGLISH: Chip English for the Dairy

Institute of California.
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FURTHER RECROSS- EXAM NATI ON
BY MR, ENGLI SH:

Q So treading in waters that a nunmber of us
treaded in, | did first, I"'mjust going to try to see if
| could figure sonmething out. And this has to do with
the statistical significance in the plant margins. So
let's first talk about the federal orders where you did
find that statistical significance. Al right.

In those cases do changes in plant margi ns due
to changes in regulated price |evels inpact what
products get made fromthe m | k?

A. Yes.

Q Since you didn't find that statistica
significance of California, what did you do instead?

A It is on page -- | think |I said already 28.

Q It's 5 or 67?

A 6. On page 31, Table 41. W found a
rel ati onshi p, for exanple, the anmbunt of mlk going into
4a over the anpbunt going into Class 2, these are Arabic,
based on the nonfat dry m |k whol esal e price over the
cheddar cheese price. And the reverse to be true for
t he anmount going --

Q So what did the nodel then -- did you allocate
the Class 1 first and then the remainder or -- |'mjust

trying to get at what happened that was different for
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Cal i fornia?

A So we estimated Class 1 as we did wth all of
the others and took it off the top of the pool.

Q Ckay.

A And then the remai nder was allocated to C ass
2, 3, 4a, 4b based on these equations, which are
conposi tional regression where the anount going, for
exanple, into 4a would increase as the cheddar cheese
price goes up conpared to the nonfat dry mlk price. So
as the value of cheese is increasing conpared to the
val ue of nonfat dry mlk, nore mlk is going to go into
the class that --

Q So the relative class prices did matter, but
the plant margins did not?

A The rel ative class allocations are the
di fferent vari abl es.

Q Thank you. And I'mreally going to | eave
that. So instead | would like to go back to Exhibit 5,
and sonme of these questions were generated from
Ms. Hancock and | want to -- slightly different anounts
so see if | got this. So I'mgoing to conpare Tabl es
B12 on page 30 to B28 on page 3.5. So, again, if you
had a second one with you and you still do, it would be
easi er because it's again sort of on opposite pages.

A. B12 and what was the other one?
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Q B12 on page 30 to B28 on page 3.5. So it's the

Class -- California Cass Uilization Changes under the

cooperative proposal as conpared to the CPHA proposal.

And | want to start with your questions with Ms. Hancock

in which it appeared that there's relative -- other than

roundi ng changes, the overall pricing paths between

proposal and proposal are relatively the same; correct?

A Can you repeat the question?

Q That in conparing the cooperative proposa

i npacts to the CPHA proposal inpacts, the various price

changes are within maybe a penny or very, very cl ose?

A. Yes.

Q And you tal k about the whol e roundi ng issue;

correct?

A. Yes.

Q So while that's the case, when you | ook at Bl2

conpared to B28, there actually is a very significant

difference and I would just | ook at the average for a

nonment, the average under Bl2 is that there would be

class utilization of 848 mllion pounds versus 604
mllion pounds under the CPHA proposal ?

A. Correct.

Q Wuld it be fair to say that alnost all that

difference is the exenpt quota that they would retain

under their proposal, CPHA' s proposal ?
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A Yes, so that would be the producer-handl er
Class | mlk that would continue to not participate in
the California pool.

Q Ckay. So now we can segregate out that piece
of it. So that still |leaves 604 mllion pounds that --
| eavi ng asi de the producer-handler of the direct quota
under Section 70 is out-of-state mlk of sone kind?

A And/ or changes.

Q And/ or changes in utilization?

A Due to price changes.

Q Pri ce changes.

JUDGE CLI FTON: M. English, slow down. Even
t hough you have caught where she's going, |et her say
it.

MR ENGISH Q I'mjust trying to get to
five o' clock

A. Me, too.

Q So let's then conpare B12 and 28 to B44, which
is on page 40. So this nowis the California C ass
Utilization Changes under the Ponderosa Dairy proposal ?

A Correct.

Q And again | think if we did the anal ysis that
you do wth Ms. Hancock, the overall price changes are
relatively snmall; correct?

A The price changes and the effects that it has
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on the class utilization changes.

Q Are relatively small?

A Rel ati vel y.

Q So would it be fair to say then that when you
conpare the average of 260 mllion in B44 to the 604 in
B28, that that difference of 344 mllion pounds is
out-of -state m | k?

A Not the 604, the 844 and the --

Q Well, okay, what | took is | took the 848 from
B12 and | conpared it to the 604 in 28, and | thought we
agreed that that was likely -- that difference was
between the 604 and the 848 was producer-handler. Al
right. You're right. So producer-handler isn't
i ncluded in the Ponderosa?

A So this 206 is mainly the producer-handler mlk
bei ng i ncl uded.

Q Right. Al right. 1| agree.

A. Sorry, not 206, 260.

Q Okay. Let nme try it again. | now can't
conpare B44 to B28, | think B44 to Bl12, and we've agreed
that there's going to be little class utilization
I npact s?

A Yes.

Q So the difference between the 260 and the

848 - -
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A Yes.

Q -- would be dass | mlk comng in from-- the
out-of-state mlk into the state or not?

A Yes. ( ose.

Q It's approximate.

A Approximately. | nmean, it's not exactly
because there are other changes, small changes in there
| guess.

Q And that mlk could be mlk that is either
received at a plant in California which is regul ated by
the California order or a plant | ocated outside of
California that for whatever reason is --

A That | amstill unsure of.

Q Al right. So subject to getting clarity on
that if we can and subject to whatever discussions there
are about the data that we discussed throughout today, |
thank this w tness and concl ude nmy cross-exam nati on.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Do you have questions of this
witness? OCh, did it becone 4:507?

MR HILL: Yes.

JUDGE CLIFTON: | think -- would you identify
yoursel f, please.

MR SMTH |I'mDan Smth. | represent the
four producer associations fromthe states of Mi ne,

Kent ucky, Tennessee and CGeorgia. And ny address is 16
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State Street in Montpelier, Vernont 05602.

JUDGE CLIFTON: WII you be here tonorrow
nor ni ng?

MR SMTH | wll.

JUDGE CLI FTON: | think what we should do now
is we should tal k quickly about what we think we're
going to work on tonorrow so we can finish pronptly at
5:00, and we will expect this witness to resune the
W t ness stand tonorrow, and when her testinony is
conpl eted either because everything is covered or
because much of it needs to be deferred to a | ater day,
what woul d be the next thing that the USDA woul d do?

MR HLL: Brian HIlI. W're going to be
calling Lorie Warren.

JUDGE CLI FTON:  And woul d you spell her nane?

MR H LL: WA RREN

JUDGE CLI FTON: And Lorie?

MR HLL: L-ORI-E

JUDGE CLI FTON: And what's the nature of her
testimony, just in general ?

MR. H LL: There are sonme -- a data set that
she's going to be tal king about tonorrow.

JUDGE CLI FTON: A data set you said?

MR HILL: Yes.

JUDGE CLI FTON: We tal ked about whether you
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need a m crophone stand |ike this one. You really do.
That's way too far fromyou

MR HILL: Ckay.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Ckay. Good. Help ne to
remenber to ask if there are dairy farmers that woul d
like to be heard, and right now do we need to know
anyt hi ng nore about what's |ikely to happen tonorrow?
| s that adequate for everyone's pl anni ng?

MR, BESHORE: |Is that all the governnent
W tnesses if we were to reach the end of the day?

M5. TAYLOR  Your Honor, this is Erin Taylor.
This is the governnment w tnesses, those are our two that
we have prepared exhibits for. There's been sone
request by parties to have a USDA w tness just discuss
sonme provisions and how they're currently adm ni stered
in federal orders. | don't know -- now that our
schedul e has changed we need to evaluate this evening
how we think it's best to have themon the stand. So we
may or may not have additional ones tonorrow, we just
need to kind of discuss that this evening.

MR. ENGLISH W're grabbing the bull by the
horns. | think that if that is the | ast wi tness or once
we have the | ast wi tness, then nmy understanding is that
you defer out then the discussion about the whey factor

proposal that we submtted, and | would |ike to have
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t hat argunment sooner rather than |ater.

JUDGE CLIFTON: Al right. | called it a
di scussion. | liked it better when it was a di scussion,
but I'm aware --

MR, ENGISH | will call it an argunent of
di scussion. GCkay. I'Ill call it a discussion. And that
it seens to ne that we are fromyour request earlier
today, we return to opening statenents, so that's --
mean, this is hardly for the benefit of the people in
t he back and for people who are on the web, that | think
that is sort of the order of events and if we get
t hrough with USDA wi t nesses and the di scussion about the
whey factor and the opening statenents and still have
time, then | guess we're going to see the first w tness
for the cooperatives.

MR. BESHORE: | agree.

JUDGE CLI FTON: That sounds good. Now, what
materials, M. English, will you have for those of us
who want to get the gist of your argunent and either
oppose it or decide it?

MR. ENGISH  There will be 25 copies, | hope
that's sufficient, of the May letter. The attachnment to
the May letter that matters, | don't want to include
the hearing notice, the departnent's initial response,

our request for reconsideration and the departnent's
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final response are the witten materials, so | think
that's five docunents.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Very good.

MR SMTH  Dan Smth. Just a quick point of
clarification on the schedule. If | understand it you
are going to go through the proposals in series.
didn't whether you are going to go -- what the order is
1, 2, 3, 4 as set out in the notice. |Is that the plan?

JUDGE CLI FTON: That's what | would do unl ess
sonmeone persuades ne that there's a better plan.

MR SMTH  Okay. And assuming that, for folks
in nmy circunstances this obviously pushes -- | assune
pushes back wi tnesses along the line of what M. M I tner
proposed, that you'll hear fromthe witnesses with
regard to the specific proposals put on by the
proponents and then you'll hear w tnesses fromthose of
us who haven't put a proposal forward.

JUDGE CLI FTON: Every hearing is affected by
when wi tnesses are avail able, and |I'm al ways receptive
if someone needs to testify and would prefer to hear al
of the other evidence first but cannot because of other
commtnents and want to go ahead, | take them out of
order. But | have to juggle everyone's needs, but |I'm
al ways receptive to when a witness is available, and --

MR SMTH Quite frankly it nmakes it easier,

197

BARKLEY
TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS - VOLUME | Court Reporters




(o2 RN 2 BN S ¢S B\

\‘

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

as WIIl said it mkes it a little easier to schedul e out
ahead at this point, so that works well.

JUDGE CLI FTON: kay.

MR SMTH At least fromny perspective.

JUDGE CLI FTON:  All right.

MR. SM TH: Thank you.

JUDGE CLI FTON:  And you have the first
opportunity to question this witness when we return
t onor r ow.

MR SMTH | feel likel'malittle bit like
in church, stand up and sit down, but they're the
proponents and | defer to them It's not a problem

JUDGE CLI FTON:  You know, it's wise to let them
go first. They know the vocabul ary, which is very
difficult inthis field. Al right. 1'lIl see you al
at -- you can cone -- all right. | think you can cone
into this roomas early as 8:00. W won't go on the
record until 9:00, but feel free to use this place to
di scuss things and to enjoy sone refreshnments. There
was one conplaint. | have only heard one conplaint this
whole tine. There is no mlk on the table. All right.

We'll go off the record at 4:57.
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VEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 23, 2015, 9:00 A M
CLOVI S, CALI FORNI A

PROCEEDI NGS

JUDGE CLIFTON: This record is being nade on
Sept enmber 23, 2015. It's a Wdnesday. It's
9:00 o'clock in the norning. W're in Covis,
California. Specifically we're in the Clovis Veterans
Menorial District. This has been an excellent venue for
this hearing, and |'"mvery grateful for the opportunity
to be here.

My nane is Jill difton. |I'ma United States
Adm ni strative Law Judge. | work for the United States
Departnment of Agriculture. |It's ny task here to gather
in the evidence on which the Secretary wll nake
determ nations wth the assistance of the United States
Agricultural Marketing Service. And when | speak of the
Secretary, |I'm speaking of course of the United States
Secretary of Agriculture.

Wth regard to the transcript, today is day
two of the hearing, and each day wll be contained in a
separate volunme. | would |like the page nunbers to be in
sequence to those of yesterday so there is only one page

1 inthe entire hearing, although we expect to go
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several weeks. And in that light, | want each page of
the transcript volune to have a nunber, even if

traditionally a cover page and a signature page at the
end don't have nunbers, | want mne to have nunbers so
that every single page of the transcript has a nunber.

The heading for the transcript: The top |ine,
United States Departnent of Agriculture. The second
line, Before the Secretary of Agriculture. The case
captionis Inre: MIlk in California. The docket
nunber is in brackets on the top line, capital A capital
O and on the second |ine Docket Number 15 hyphen 0071.
That 1s the nunber by which the hearing clerk in the
United States Departnent of Agriculture knows this case.

There will be a record copy maintained with
the hearing clerk. And, in fact, when the parties want
to file briefs after all the evidence is in, they will
be filing those with the hearing clerk. W'IIl talk nore
about the details of getting that done at a later tine
i n the hearing.

Al right. 1'll have sone other prelimnary
itenms, but | would like first to take the appearances of
t hose participating. Even though you already did this
yesterday, | want you to do it again. | want to begin
with just identifying who's here and what your role in

the hearing is, what your job is, and I'd like to start
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wi th those people who are here fromthe United States
Departnent of Agriculture, first fromthe Agricultural
Mar keting Service, and then fromthe Ofice of the
General Counsel .

So if you'd conme forward, we'll use the podium
that is to your right. 1'd like to begin with
M. Francis and have all the rest of the United States
Departnent of Agriculture enployees |ine up behind him

" mgoing to ask you again to spell your nane,
and | ater when you speak on record, each tinme you speak,
|'"d again |ike you to state who you are.

MR. FRANCIS: Good norning. WIIliam Francis.
WIl-L-L-1-AAM F-RANGCI1-S Agricultural WMarketing
Service. |I'ma Dairy Products Marketing Specialist.

M5. MAY: Laurel May. L-A-UREL. MAY.
And I'm also a Marketing Specialist with the AMS Dairy
Program

MR, POLLOCK: Good norning. WIIiam Poll ock
Wlliam WI-L-L-1-A-M Pollock, P-OL-L-OCK ' m an
Agricul tural Econom st for Federal Order 33, and I'm
wth detail with AVS Dairy Program

M5. WARREN: Good norning. |I'mreally | oud.
Lorie Warren. L-ORI-E WARREN |I'mcChief of
the Market Information Branch in AMS Dairy, and | wll

be presenting the data today.
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M5. STEENECK: Hello. [|'m Amanda Steeneck.
A-MA-N-D-A Steeneck, ST-E-FEENNE-GK  And |I'm an
Agricul tural Econom st for AMS and will be testifying
pr obabl y agai n today.

M5. FRISIUS: Good norning. |'m Meredith
Frisius. MEREDI-T-H FRI-SI-US. And I'ma
Mar keti ng Specialist with the USDA

MS. ELLIOIT: Good norning. M nane is Panel a
Elliott. P-A-ME-L-A Eliott, E-L-L-1-OT-T. | ama
Dai ry Product Market Specialist with the USDA AMS Dairy
Program

M5. TAYLOR: Good norning. M nane is Erin
Taylor. E-RI-N T-AY-L-OR |I'ma Mrketing
Specialist with AVMS Dairy Program

M5. RAGHUNATHAN: Good norning. My nane is
U hra Raghunathan. That's U T-H R A
RA-GHUNAT-HAN | aman Agricultural Econom st
with AMS Dairy Program

MR. CARMAN. Good norning. difford Carnan.
CARMA-N I|I'man Agricultural Mrketing Speciali st
wth Dairy Prograns.

MR, MYKRANTZ: M nane is John Mykrantz.
J-OHN Last nane is spelled MY-K-RA-NT-Z. |'man
Agricul tural Econom st with the Pacific Northwest and

Ari zona border on detail for this hearing.
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MR. SCHAEFER: Henry Schaefer. HENRY.
SCHAEFER |'mChief Agricultural Econom st for
t he Upper M dwest M|k Marketing Area in M nnesota, and
I'"mon detail with the AMS Dairy Prograns.

MR. CRYAN. Good norning. M nane is Roger
Ctyan. ROGE-R GCRY-A-N |'ma Supervisor
Agricul tural Econom st in Washington, and |I'm here to
support the presentation of the data and the Econom c

| npact Anal ysis. Thank you.

MR, H LL: Good norning. |I'mBrian Hill.
B-RI1-AAN HI-L-L. I'mwith the Ofice of the Ceneral
Counsel .

M5. BECKER: Good norning. |'m Lauren Becker.

L-A-UREN BEGCKER AndI'malsowith the Ofice
of the Ceneral Counsel.

JUDGE CLIFTON: 1'd like nowto take the
appearances of those who are here beginning -- |'m going
to ask for the appearances of all those who expect to
participate, but 1'mgoing to start with those who have
taken sonme part in presenting to the Secretary a witten
pr oposal .

And, again, | want the whole team for each of
you.

MR. BESHORE: | am Marvin Beshore.

MA-RV-I-N B-EESHORE Counsel for the proponents

209

BARKLEY

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS - VOLUME I Court Reporters



(o2 BN 2 BN S ¢S B\

\‘

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

of Proposal Number 1,

California Dairies, Inc., Dairy

Farmers of Anerica, Inc., and Land O Lakes, Inc.

MR, VLAHCS:

John W ahos. John with an H.

V-L-A-H O S. Co-counsel for the Dairy Co-op Proponents

of Proposal Number 1,

Hanson Bridgett, San Franci sco.

M5. THOMPSON: Good norning. M/ nane is Megan

Adiver Thonpson. That's ME-GA-N OL-I-V-E-R

T-HOMP-SON Also co-counsel for the proponents of

Proposal Nunber 1, Cal
O Lakes, Inc., and Dai
MR, HOLLON:

I"'mDrector of Fluid

ifornia Dairies, Inc., La